## Infection Prevention Practices and Crowding in the Emergency Department

Eileen Juliana Carter

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy under the Executive Committee of the Graduate School of Arts and Sciences

## COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

## © 2014

Eileen Carter

All rights reserved

## ABSTRACT

# Infection Prevention Practices and Crowding in the Emergency Department Eileen Juliana Carter

This dissertation evaluates quality of care in the emergency department (ED), specifically with regards to crowding and infection prevention practices. **Chapter One** provides an overview of crowding, hand hygiene practices, and catheter-associated urinary tract infection (CAUTI) prevention in the ED, identifies gaps in science regarding these areas, and specifies the aims of this dissertation. **Chapter Two** reports a systematic review of the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes. **Chapter Three** reports a literature review of ED healthcare worker compliance with common infection prevention protocols. **Chapter Four** uses data collected from a single-site observational study to examine the relationship between crowding and hand hygiene compliance. **Chapter Five** uses data from a multisite qualitative study to describe facets of high-performing ED CAUTI prevention programs. Lastly, **Chapter Six** synthesizes dissertation findings, specifies the implications of results, and makes recommendations for further study.

## **Table of Contents**

List of Tables	iv
List of Figures	iv
Acknowledgements	v
Chapter One: Introduction	1
Background and Significance	2
Emergency Department (ED) Crowding	2
Catheter-associated Urinary Tract Infection (CAUTI)	5
Hand Hygiene	5
Gaps	6
Conceptual Framework	7
Aims and Hypotheses	9
Potential Contributions	
Chapter Two: Systematic Review	
Abstract	
Introduction	14
Methods	15
Search Strategy	
Study Selection	15
Data Extraction	16
Quality Assessment	16
Results	
Emergency Department Characteristics	
Relationship between ED Crowding and Patient Outcomes	
Quality Appraisal	
Discussion	
Policy, Practice, and Research Implications	
Limitations	
Conclusions	

Chapter Three: Literature Review	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Methods	
Results	
Adherence to Hand Hygiene	
Aseptic Technique during Urinary Catheterization	
Appropriateness of Urinary Catheterization	
Aseptic Technique during Central Venous Catheter Insertion	
Equipment Contamination	
Discussion	
Policy, Practice, and Research Implications	
Limitations	
Conclusions	
Chapter Four: Descriptive Study	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Methods	
Data Analysis	
Results	
Discussion	
Policy, Practice, and Research Implications	
Limitations	
Conclusions	
Chapter Five: Qualitative Study	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Methods	
Research Team and Reflexivity	
Study Design	65
Data Analysis	
Results	

Motivators of ED CAUTI Programs	68
Workflow Strategies to Reduce Urinary Catheterization	68
Workflow Strategies to Improve Insertion Practices	70
Data Strategies	71
Challenges of ED CAUTI Prevention Programs	71
Discussion	
Policy, Practice, and Research Implications	75
Limitations	75
Conclusions	76
Chapter Six: Conclusions and Discussion	88
Conclusions	89
Discussion	
ED Crowding	
Hand Hygiene	91
CAUTI Prevention	
Practice Recommendations	
Policy Recommendations	
Future Research	
Strengths	
Limitations	
References	100
List of Appendices	116

## List of Tables

Table 2.1 Search Strategy for OVID Medline	24
Table 2.2 Description of Studies	25
Table 2.3 Quality Appraisal of Studies	27
Table 4.1 Description of Variables and Bivariate Associations of Hand Hygiene Compliance	56
Table 4.2 Multivariable Model of Predictors of Hand Hygiene Compliance in the ED	58
Table 4.3 Stratum Specific Odds Ratios and Confidence Intervals of Interaction Term	59
Table 5.1 Characteristics of Enrolled EDs	78
Table 5.2 Characteristics of Participants	79
Table 5.3 Workflow Strategies and Representative Quotes	80
Table 5.4 Data Strategies	83
Table 5.5 Challenges and Strategies Used to Overcome Challenges	85

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Conceptual Framework	11
Figure 2.1 Systematic Review Flowchart of Study Selection	28
Figure 3.1 Literature Review Flowchart of Study Selection	42
Figure 4.1 National Emergency Department Overcrowding Scale Variables	60
Figure 5.1 Core Questions Used in Semi-structured Interview Guides	77

## Acknowledgements

I am indebted to the faculty and staff at Columbia University School of Nursing (CUSON) and my friends and family who have made this dissertation possible. Dr. Elaine Larson, thank you for your extraordinary mentorship, wisdom, and for providing me with numerous opportunities for growth. Your passion for nursing research and the nursing profession, as well as your dedication to students inspire me. You have provided me with a wealth of knowledge and I look forward to your continued mentorship.

Dr. Patricia Stone, thank you for welcoming me as your graduate research assistant, consistently believing in me, and for co-mentoring me through the PhD program. Drs. Peter Wyer, James Giglio, and Rebecca Schnall, thank you for giving me considerable guidance and feedback during my research training. Dr. Haomiao Jia, thank you for being so giving of your time and having an open-door policy for students. Kristine Kulage and the Office of Scholarship and Research, Barbara Luna, and Yu-Hui Ferng, thank you for your much needed assistance. Dr. Jeremiah Schuur, thank you for facilitating my involvement in a number of research activities. Dean Bobbie Berkowitz, thank you for prioritizing nursing research at CUSON and making numerous resources available for PhD students.

Thank you to my fellow classmates and friends at CUSON and those in the Center for Health Policy. Carolyn Herzig, Monika Pogorzelska-Maziarz, Pat Semararo, Katie Crawford, and Raga Bjarnadottir, thank you for our frequent celebrations. May Uchida, Laurie Conway, and Kenrick Cato, thank you for consistently taking the time to listen and provide guidance. Jasmine Wang, thank you for your infectious cheerfulness. Anna DiMatteo, you will be in the PhD program in no time; thank you for always being there for me.

V

I deeply thank my family for their love and encouragement. To my parents, thank you for making education a top priority and for thinking the world of your "little ones." To Mica, Michael, Hakeem, Yesha, Kurtis, Alexis, and Davis, thank you for being the wonderful brothers and sisters who have encouraged me in this journey. To my adorable niece and nephew, Sydney and Xavier, you bring such joy to our family. Thank you for always making me smile. To my inlaws, thank you for supporting both Travis and I in furthering our education. Lastly, to my husband, Travis, I cannot thank you enough for the endless patience and love you have given me, especially over the course of this program. You are my rock and this would not have been possible without you.

Acknowledgement for Funding: Several funding mechanisms supported this dissertation. I thank: CUSON for providing PhD students with generous financial packages to facilitate their research training, the Jonas Center for Nursing Excellence for strengthening the next generation of nursing leaders, and the National Institute of Nursing Research for the opportunity to work as a graduate research assistant (R01 NR010107) and for the National Research Service Award (F31 NR014599).

## **Chapter One: Introduction**

In this introductory chapter, I describe the background and significance of crowding, hand hygiene practices, and catheter-associated urinary tract infection prevention in the emergency department setting. I also identify gaps of knowledge in these areas and specify the aims of my dissertation.

## **Background and Significance**

The significant and "growing role" of the emergency department (ED)<sup>1</sup> in the United States (U.S.) healthcare system underscores the importance of care quality in this setting. From 1997 to 2007 visits to the ED increased approximately 23%<sup>2</sup> and between 1993 to 2006, hospital admissions originating in the ED grew 50%,<sup>1</sup> indicating mounting levels of ED service needs. Currently, one in five individuals seek care in the ED each year, resulting in approximately 130 million patient visits.<sup>3</sup> Aside from important increases in service utilization, the ED is integral to the U.S. healthcare system. Often called the nation's "safety net," the ED is a setting of guaranteed care, irrespective of individuals' payment ability or insurance coverage.<sup>4,5</sup> Likewise, during natural and man-made disasters, the ED is the hub of care and treatment for the ill and wounded.<sup>6</sup>

The National Quality Strategy, established as part of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act aims to improve care quality in the U.S. by promoting: better care, healthy people and communities, and affordable care.<sup>7</sup> This dissertation adopts the first broad aim of National Quality Strategy, which strives to improve care in part by addressing patient safety.<sup>7</sup>

#### **Emergency Department (ED) Crowding**

ED crowding is a major patient safety concern. Studies show that crowding is associated with significant increases in patient mortality,<sup>8</sup> medical errors,<sup>9</sup> treatment delays,<sup>10</sup> and higher rates of patients leaving the ED without being seen.<sup>11</sup> During times of crowding, patients may receive care in less than ideal settings, such as hallways,<sup>12</sup> from healthcare workers who are commonly interrupted and feel rushed.<sup>13,14</sup> In the first nationwide crowding study conducted in 1988, researchers found that crowding primarily affected metropolitan areas.<sup>15</sup> Ten years later, researchers found that 91% of ED directors in rural and urban areas cited crowding as a

significant problem,<sup>13</sup> indicating the rapid growth of ED crowding in the U.S. The American College of Emergency Physicians defines ED crowding as,

A situation in which the identified need for emergency services outstrips available resources in the ED. This situation occurs in hospital EDs when there are more patients than staffed ED treatment beds and wait times exceed a reasonable period.<sup>16,17(p1)</sup>

Crowding is complex, dynamic, and contingent on a host of interrelated input, throughput, and output factors.<sup>18,19</sup> Input factors pertain to the influx of patients seeking care in the ED, and are affected by individuals' ability to access healthcare and preferences in accessing healthcare.<sup>18,19</sup> Throughput factors refer to patient length of stay in the ED, and are influenced by staffing levels, and ED and hospital system efficiency.<sup>18,19</sup> Output factors concern the ease with which patients physicially leave the ED and, among patients admited to the hospital, are influenced by inpatient bed availability.<sup>18,19</sup>

Despite strategies that have reduced crowding and initiatives proposed to mediate the problem,<sup>19,20</sup> many crowding strategies are underutilized.<sup>21</sup> While patient length of stay benchmarks have been imposed to curb ED crowding outside the U.S.,<sup>22</sup> the U.S. lacks an accepted measure of ED crowding.<sup>23</sup> A recent systematic review found 71 unique ED crowding measures ranging from complex scales to clinician opinion.<sup>23</sup>

The lack of an accepted universal measure of crowding has prevented the comparison of crowding across EDs. However, in 2013, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services began offering financial incentives to hospitals that report ED crowding-related measures, which are made publicly available on the Hospital Compare website.<sup>24,25</sup> These measures quantify several input, throughput, and output factors of crowding and have been used in various ED crowding studies.<sup>23</sup> Measures include: 1) median time from patient arrival to provider evaluation; 2) median time for patients with long bone fractures to receive analgesics; 3) median time from

patient arrival to ED discharge; and 4) percentage of patients who leave the ED prior to provider evaluation.<sup>25</sup> In 2014, two additional ED-related crowding measures were made publicly available on the Hospital Compare website: 1) median time patients spend in the ED before being admitted to the hospital; and 2) median time admitted patients spend in the ED before being transferred to an inpatient room.<sup>24</sup> While an overall ED crowding measure is not available on this website, the public availability and standardization of these data will facilitate the ability of consumers, hospital leadership and researchers to compare and benchmark the crowding performances of EDs to state and national averages.

## **Infection Prevention**

Healthcare-associated infections are a major patient safety issue, causing significant patient morbidity and mortality, despite being largely preventable.<sup>26</sup> These infections are expensive, leading to approximately \$34 billion dollars in annual costs,<sup>27</sup> and many are no longer reimbursed by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.<sup>28</sup> The reduction of healthcare-associated infections is included in the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services' 2013 National Action Plan<sup>29</sup> and the Joint Commission's 2014 National Patient Safety Goals.<sup>30</sup>

Healthcare-associated infections are largely avoidable through the use of guideline-based infection prevention practices.<sup>26</sup> Specifically, upwards of 70% of certain device-related healthcare-associated infections are preventable through the use of evidence-based strategies,<sup>26</sup> and proper hand hygiene is considered one of the most effective methods to prevent the spread of infection.<sup>31</sup> Infection prevention in the ED is of particular importance as millions of patients seek care in the ED each year; millions of invasive devices including urinary catheters, central venous catheters, and peripheral venous catheters are placed in this setting each year;<sup>32,33</sup> and numerous opportunities for hand hygiene exist.<sup>34</sup>

#### **Catheter-associated Urinary Tract Infection (CAUTI)**

Catheter-associated urinary tract infections (CAUTI) are one of the most common healthcare-associated infection types<sup>26</sup> and hospitals face an increasing number of financial incentives to prevent CAUTI. In 2008, The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services ceased payment for CAUTI.<sup>28</sup> Beginning in 2015, under the Hospital-Acquired Condition Reduction Program, hospitals with the lowest quartiles of hospital-acquired condition performance, inclusive of CAUTI will receive one percent less in reimbursement.<sup>35</sup> And starting in 2016, the CAUTI performances of hospitals will be added to the outcome domain of the Hospital Value-Based Purchasing Program, which will affect Diagnosis Related Group payment.<sup>36</sup>

The ED is a principal setting for CAUTI prevention as the ED is a leading site of urinary catheter placement in hospitals<sup>37</sup> and the minimization of urinary catheters is a prime CAUTI prevention strategy.<sup>38</sup> A recent study found that between 2001 and 2008, the number of procedures performed in the ED inclusive of urinary catheter placement increased by 30%.<sup>33</sup> Furthermore, a team of researchers found that between 1995-2010, approximately 65% of ED-placed urinary catheters were potentially avoidable,<sup>39</sup> underscoring the need for CAUTI prevention in the ED.

## Hand Hygiene

Hand hygiene is considered one of the best methods to prevent healthcare-associated infections.<sup>31,40</sup> In 1981, the first hand hygiene guidelines for the acute care setting were published by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.<sup>41,42</sup> These guidelines have since been updated and additional hand hygiene guidelines have been published by the Association for Professionals in Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology, and the World Health Organization.<sup>40,41,43,44</sup> As

part of the Joint Commission's hospital accreditation program, institutions are required to use hand hygiene guidelines, monitor hand hygiene compliance, and provide compliance feedback.<sup>30</sup> Further, national safety goals to reduce healthcare-associated infections stress the importance of proper hand hygiene.<sup>29</sup>

There are numerous hand hygiene opportunities in the ED. Studies show that hand hygiene opportunities per patient hour are higher in the ED than in medical and surgical inpatient units.<sup>34</sup> Clinicians also face unique workflow conditions in the ED, including crowding and frequent interruptions to care delivery,<sup>13,14</sup> which may pose barriers to hand hygiene compliance. This is supported by a recent study that found the unconventional use of hallways as ED patient care areas to be a significant predictor of lower hand hygiene compliance.<sup>45</sup>

## Gaps

Several gaps exist in the ED crowding and infection prevention literature. First, while literature reviews<sup>46,47</sup> show that ED crowding is associated with decreased care quality, including increased patient length of stay, decreased timeliness of care, and increased medication errors, a systematic review has not been conducted to specifically examine the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes. Given the significant increase in ED use and the well-documented relationship between ED crowding and poor care quality, an understanding of the relationship between crowding and changes in patients' health conditions is needed.

Second, no literature review has been conducted to examine healthcare worker compliance to infection prevention protocols in the ED. As the ED is a common setting for the placement of invasive devices and hand hygiene opportunities, an examination of infection prevention practices among ED personnel is necessary to assess the potential role of the ED in the transmission of healthcare-associated infections.

Third, no study has examined the relationship between crowding and compliance to hand hygiene guidelines among healthcare workers in the ED. Crowding has impinged on the timely delivery of care protocols;<sup>10</sup> it is likely that crowding impacts compliance with other guidelines as well. Given the multitude of hand hygiene opportunities among the millions of patient visits to the ED annually and the suboptimal conditions healthcare workers and patients are exposed to during periods of crowding, an examination of the relationship between ED crowding and hand hygiene compliance is necessary.

Lastly, existing literature on high-performing ED CAUTI programs in the ED is limited. ED CAUTI prevention efforts have largely been single-site and have aimed to reduce catheter utilization by focusing on medical appropriateness criteria.<sup>48</sup> Yet, despite the CAUTI prevention efforts of researchers, a large proportion of ED-placed urinary catheters have continued to lack medical need,<sup>48</sup> indicating that further study is needed to explore the contextual factors that influence CAUTI prevention in the ED.

#### **Conceptual Framework**

This dissertation is guided by Donabedian's conceptual framework of healthcare quality, which defines healthcare quality using three broad dimensions of care: structures, processes, and outcomes.<sup>49</sup> Our modified model of healthcare quality is shown in **Figure 1.1.** Structures of care are the physical characteristics under which care is provided and include hospital and/or departmental features. Processes of care are the practices and treatment rendered to patients. Outcomes of care are the changes in patient health states, which result from care structures and

processes.<sup>49</sup> This model is well-established in the healthcare quality literature and is widely-cited in studies that examine the relationship between care structures and processes, and their impact on healthcare-associated infections.<sup>50,51</sup>

Donabedian's model is well suited for this dissertation as my research primarily evaluates the relationship between structures, processes, and outcomes of care. Specifically, Aim 1 evaluates the relationship between ED crowding (structures) and patient outcomes (outcomes). Aim 2 evaluates personnel compliance to infection prevention protocols (processes) in the ED, which influences patient outcomes.<sup>26</sup> Aim 3 examines the relationship between ED crowding (structures) and hand hygiene compliance (processes). Lastly, Aim 4 explores elements of highperforming ED CAUTI prevention programs (structures and process).

#### Aims and Hypotheses

# Aim 1: Perform a systematic review of the literature to examine the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes.

Hypothesis: Not applicable.

Contents: Aim 1 is addressed in Chapter Two of this dissertation.

Aim 2: Conduct a literature review to examine compliance to hand hygiene guidelines, urinary catheter guidelines, and aseptic technique during the placement of central venous catheters among healthcare workers in the ED.

Hypothesis: Not applicable.

Contents: Aim 2 is addressed in Chapter Three of this dissertation.

# Aim 3: Examine the relationship between ED crowding and healthcare worker hand hygiene compliance in the ED.

Hypothesis: ED crowding will be associated with lower hand hygiene compliance.

Contents: Aim 3 is addressed in Chapter Four of this dissertation.

## Aim 4: Describe the dominant motivations, strategies, and challenges of high-performing

#### **ED CAUTI prevention programs.**

Hypothesis: Not applicable.

Contents: Aim 4 is addressed in Chapter Five of this dissertation.

## **Potential Contributions**

Study findings will be relevant to hospital and ED leadership, frontline personnel, and researchers. Ensuring high-levels of care quality in the ED is timely and necessary as millions rely on the ED for care each year;<sup>2</sup> ED visits may increase as a result of healthcare reform;<sup>52</sup> and as payment models shift towards value-based care.<sup>35</sup> The short-term goal of this dissertation is to demonstrate the need for improved care quality in the ED, specifically with regards to crowding and infection prevention practices. The intermediate goal of this dissertation is to facilitate the development of interventions that ease crowding and improve ED infection prevention practices. Finally, the long-term goal of this dissertation is to improve patient outcomes attributable to the ED care setting.

Each aim of this dissertation is addressed in a single chapter formatted for publication in a scientific, peer-reviewed journal. Specifically, Aim 1 was published in the *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*. Aim 2 was published in the *American Journal of Infection Control*. Aim 3 is pending submission to *BMJ Safety and Quality*. Lastly, results from Aim 4 will be submitted to *Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology*.

## **Figure 1.1 Conceptual Framework**<sup>\*</sup>



\*Adapted model of healthcare quality<sup>49</sup>

## **Chapter Two: Systematic Review**

This chapter fulfills the first aim of this dissertation, specifically to conduct a systematic review of the literature to examine the relationship between emergency department crowding and patient outcomes.

Note. The contents of this chapter are the pre-peer reviewed version of the following article: Carter EJ, Pouch SM, Larson EL. The relationship between emergency department crowding and patient outcomes: a systematic review. Journal of Nursing Scholarship 2014;46:106-15, which has been published in final form at <a href="http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/jnu.12055/abstract">http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/jnu.12055/abstract</a>.

## Abstract

*Objectives:* Emergency department (ED) crowding is a significant patient safety concern associated with poor quality of care. The purpose of this systematic review is to assess the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes.

*Methods:* We searched the Medline search engine and relevant emergency medicine and nursing journals for studies published in the last decade that pertained to ED crowding and the following patient outcome measures: mortality, morbidity, patient satisfaction, and leaving the ED without being seen. All articles were appraised for study quality.

*Results:* A total of 196 abstracts were screened and 11 articles met inclusion criteria. Three of the eleven studies reported a significant positive relationship between ED crowding and mortality either among patients admitted to the hospital or discharged home. Five studies reported that ED crowding was associated with higher rates of patients leaving the ED without being seen. Measures of ED crowding varied across studies.

*Conclusions:* ED crowding is a major patient safety concern associated with poor patient outcomes. Interventions and policies are needed to address this significant problem.

Keywords: Emergency department crowding, patient outcomes

## Introduction

Emergency department (ED) crowding poses a significant international patient safety concern.<sup>19,53-55</sup> During times of ED crowding, the demand for emergency services outweighs accessible resources.<sup>54</sup> Studies show that ED crowding is a global problem associated with increased patient mortality and poor quality of care.<sup>46,55</sup> Although numerous solutions have been proposed to reduce crowding,<sup>56,57</sup> ED crowding is common and is becoming more acute.<sup>33</sup>

Millions of individuals access healthcare in the ED each year and recently, the demand for ED services has significantly increased in the United States (U.S.).<sup>1</sup> From 1999 to 2009, the number of visits to the ED increased by 32% nationwide, from 102.8 to 136.1 million. During the same time period, the number of ED visits that resulted in hospital and intensive care unit admission increased from 13.2 to 17.1 million and from 1.4 to 2.2 million, respectively.<sup>58,59</sup> This suggests that more critically ill patients seek care in the ED. Further, insufficient inpatient hospital capacity has resulted in patients boarding in the ED for extended periods of time.<sup>60</sup> The increase in ED utilization and lack of inpatient resources contribute to the growing problem of ED crowding.<sup>54</sup> Still further, while ED crowding data are limited globally, studies show that ED crowding is a major international problem.<sup>55,61-63</sup>

Numerous studies<sup>64,65</sup> including two recent literature reviews<sup>46,47</sup> have examined the relationship between ED crowding and poor care processes and quality such as decreased timeliness of care. To our knowledge, however, no systematic review has been conducted to specifically examine the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes. Given the significant increase in ED use and the well-documented relationship between ED crowding and patient optimized and poor care quality, it is important to understand the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes. Guided by the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-

analyses,<sup>66</sup> we performed a review of the literature to examine the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes.

## Methods

An iterative process was used to define the search strategy for this review. The data extraction and quality assessment tools were developed a priori.

## Search Strategy

With consultation from a research librarian at the Columbia University Medical Center library, we searched the OVID Medline(R) and Ovid Medline(R) In-Process & Other Non-Indexed Citations search engines for studies published in the last decade (between January 2002 and July 2012). We used this time frame as literature shows that crowding became a national problem in the U.S. at the turn of the 21st century.<sup>13</sup> Using a Boolean combination of keywords and medical subject headings, outlined in **Table 2.1**, we searched for articles pertaining to ED crowding and the following patient outcome measures: mortality, morbidity, patient satisfaction, infection, and leaving the ED without being seen. Using the same terms and time frame, we also electronically searched the tables of contents of the following journals: *Emergency Medicine Journal, Emergency Medicine, Journal of Emergency Nursing, Annals of Emergency Medicine, European Journal of Emergency Medicine, and Academic Emergency Medicine*. Finally, we hand searched the reference sections of pertinent articles that were identified in the Medline search, and the reference sections of full-text articles that were included in this review.

#### **Study Selection**

One researcher screened study titles and abstracts for overall relevance. Three reviewers then independently reviewed remaining study titles and abstracts. Collectively, study authors discussed the rationale for each articles' inclusion or exclusion using an iterative process. Disagreements were resolved through discussion and consensus. Studies that measured ED crowding or explicitly reported to have measured a proxy of ED crowding (e.g., ED length of stay, ED volume, ED capacity), and measured one of the outcomes of interest were eligible for inclusion. We excluded studies that described: 1) interventions to alleviate crowding; 2) care processes associated with crowding, such as timeliness of care, ambulance diversion, and patient flow; and 3) tools to forecast or measure crowding. We also excluded commentaries, editorials, articles not published in English, or those without abstracts. No contact was made with study authors.

#### **Data Extraction**

We adapted a data extraction tool used previously to address relevant items in the summary and synthesis of articles.<sup>67</sup> Fields included in our tool were: primary author of the study, year of publication, study design, inclusion criteria and population studied, ED type (e.g., academic, urban, etc.), measure used to quantify crowding, measure used to quantify patient outcome, study results, and study limitations. All researchers piloted this tool using two articles, with high levels of data extraction agreement. One researcher reviewed the remaining studies and completed the data extraction.

## **Quality Assessment**

Recent studies have examined the use of quality assessment instruments in observational studies; yet, a single instrument has not been recommended. The Agency for Healthcare

Research and Quality (AHRQ) developed a series of evaluation tools for different study designs.<sup>68</sup> We adopted the quality of observational studies' assessment criteria used by AHRQ, which evaluates whether study authors addressed the following domains: 1) *study question and population* (i.e., whether a clear and appropriate study question was present, whether a description of the study population was provided, and whether a sample size calculation was performed); 2) *comparability of subjects* (i.e., whether clear inclusion and exclusion criteria were stated, whether comparison groups were comparable); 3) *exposure or intervention measurement* (i.e., whether the exposure was clearly defined, reliable, and valid); 4) *outcome measurement* (i.e., whether the outcome variable was clearly defined, reliable, and valid); 5) *statistical analysis* (i.e., whether the use of appropriate statistical tests were appropriate); 6) *results* (i.e., whether study results included confidence intervals and point estimates); and 7) *discussion* (i.e., whether the study conclusions were supported by study results). For the purposes of our quality appraisal, we excluded the assessment of funding sources.

Domains were evaluated on whether study authors fully addressed, partially addressed, or failed to address each domain and its sub-components. For example, in assessing the *results* domain, a study received a full score if the authors provided confidence intervals and point estimates of their analyses and fully reported on all study aims; in evaluating the *exposure* domain, a study received a null score if the ED crowding exposure was not clearly stated and if there were no data regarding whether the method of measurement was standardized and tested for validity and reliability. In the event that study authors addressed all but one sub-component of a domain, the study received a partial score. Each study author independently assessed the quality of two articles using the criteria described above. The few disagreements found were

resolved through discussion and consensus. One researcher assessed the quality of remaining studies.

## Results

A total of 196 article titles and abstracts were screened for study relevance; 176 articles were identified using Medline and 20 articles were found through additional methods e.g., searching the tables of contents of emergency journals, hand searching reference sections of relevant articles identified in Medline, and hand searching reference sections of full-text articles included in the review. Of these, 180 articles did not meet our inclusion criteria, leaving 16 full-text articles for review. A total of five additional articles were excluded as they were noted to meet exclusion criteria during full-text screening. Eleven articles were included in the review. See **Figure 2.1** for the flowchart of study inclusion.

## **Emergency Department Characteristics**

**Table 2.2** provides a detailed description of studies included in this review. A majority of the researchers examined EDs that were located in urban areas or part of tertiary care facilities.<sup>11,62,69-74</sup> Only one study was conducted in a community teaching hospital.<sup>75</sup> With the exception of the study by Polevoi et al.<sup>72</sup> whose ED had an annual visit rate of 35,000, studies generally examined EDs with annual visit rates of 45,000 or more.<sup>62,69-71,73-75</sup> Three studies were conducted outside the U.S., in Korea, Canada, and Australia. These were the only investigations that included children in analyses.<sup>61-63</sup> Of these, two were multi-site.<sup>61,63</sup> Study periods varied in duration and ranged from 18 days<sup>11</sup> to seven years.<sup>71</sup> With the exception of two prospective studies,<sup>11,69</sup> all studies were retrospective or had a retrospective component.<sup>61-63,70-75</sup>

## **Relationship between ED Crowding and Patient Outcomes**

Measures of ED crowding were collected via ED and/or hospital tracking systems in a majority of studies.<sup>11,62,69-72,74,75</sup> The two multisite studies used national administrative databases of ED visit data.<sup>61,63</sup> Formal ED crowding scales or indexes were used in two studies<sup>11,75</sup> and healthcare workers' perception of ED crowding was used in one study.<sup>73</sup> A majority of studies measured waiting room time, waiting room census, ED occupancy, and defined crowding as the highest quartile of the specific measure employed.<sup>61,62,69-71</sup>

Only in the three international studies did authors primarily seek to detect and find a relationship between ED crowding and patient mortality.<sup>61-63</sup> In a retrospective cohort, Cha and colleagues<sup>61</sup> reported that 30-day mortality was significantly greater among pediatric patients exposed to ED crowding, versus pediatric patients not exposed to crowding (hazard ratio [HR] 1.26, 95% CI, 1.02-1.59).

In a retrospective stratified cohort study, Richardson and colleagues<sup>62</sup> reported that the risk of ten-day inpatient mortality for patients admitted to the hospital via the ED during crowding periods was 34% higher (relative risk [RR] 1.34; 95% CI, 1.04-1.72) compared to those admitted during non-crowding periods. In a population based retrospective cohort, Guttman et al.<sup>63</sup> found that the risk for seven-day death among those discharged from the ED was greater among those that visited the ED during shifts with mean patient length of stay  $\geq$  six hours than those that presented to the ED during shifts with mean length of stay < one hour (odds ratio [OR] 1.79; 95% CI, 1.24-2.59). These studies included the largest sample sizes of studies reviewed.

Pines and colleagues<sup>71</sup> performed a retrospective cohort study to examine the relationship between ED crowding and adverse cardiovascular outcomes (e.g., dysrhythmias, heart failure, cardiac arrest, etc.) among ED patients admitted to the hospital with acute coronary syndrome

(ACS) related chest pain and non-ACS related chest pain. Authors found a positive relationship between adverse cardiovascular outcomes and several ED crowding measures.

Patient responses to the Press-Ganey patient satisfaction survey were used to investigate the relationship between ED crowding and the likelihood that an individual would recommend the ED to others.<sup>70</sup> Authors found that patients surveyed during high levels of ED crowding were significantly less likely to recommend the ED to others e.g., odds ratio (OR) of recommending ED among those surveyed during highest quartile of ED occupancy was 0.5 (95% CI, 0.4-0.7).

In a prospective cross sectional study, researchers examined the relationship between ED crowding and perceptions of compromised care among 644 patients.<sup>69</sup> ED crowding measures that predicted patients' perceptions of compromised care included increased waiting room time (OR = 1.05 for each additional 10 minutes of time spent in the waiting room, 95% CI, 1.02-1.09) and receiving care in hallways (OR =2.02, 95% CI, 1.12-3.68).

Five studies examined the relationship between ED crowding and rates of patients leaving the ED without being seen by a care provider.<sup>11,72-75</sup> Study periods ranged from 18 days<sup>11</sup> to 27 months.<sup>74</sup> The number of patients that left the ED prior to being seen ranged from 213<sup>72</sup> to 14,170.<sup>74</sup> All five studies reported a positive correlation between ED crowding measures and patients leaving the ED prior to receiving care.

## **Quality Appraisal**

**Table 2.3** summarizes results of the quality appraisal. The most common deficit was among the *study question and population* domain. Only one study included a sample size justification or power calculation.<sup>62</sup> Four studies failed to provide detailed characteristics of their sample, which was reflected in the *comparability of subjects* domain.<sup>11,72,73,75</sup> A majority of studies fully addressed the *exposure measure, outcome measure, statistical analysis,* and *result* 

domains. However, in the study by Vieth et al.,<sup>73</sup> ED crowding was assessed via the perceptions of ED providers; yet authors failed to detail the validity and reliability of this crowding measure. Similarly, in the study by Pines et al.,<sup>69</sup> researchers evaluated the relationship between ED crowding and care compromise, but "care compromise" was not defined. Further, the psychometric properties of the survey instrument used to measure this concept were not discussed. Survey questions also appeared leading and likely influenced survey responses. Lastly, in the study by Vieth & Rhodes,<sup>73</sup> authors stated that rates of leaving without being seen were significantly correlated with provider perceptions of ED crowding. Yet, the statistical test used and its outcome effect were not provided.

## Discussion

Two recent literature reviews<sup>46,47</sup> found numerous studies that demonstrate an association between ED crowding and several care processes such as prolonged time to analgesia and antibiotics. While the purpose of this review was to assess data on patient outcomes, we were only able to find four articles that examined patient health outcomes. Several of the additional outcomes examined are inherently more process-oriented. Notably, three studies in our review, conducted outside of the U.S., primarily investigated the linkage between ED crowding and patient mortality.<sup>61-63</sup> The studies included in this review were conducted in EDs that average more visits than the median number of U.S. ED visits,<sup>76</sup> perhaps because ED crowding is more acute in high volume facilities or because such facilities have the capacity to conduct this type of research.

Methodological rigor varied across studies. A sample size justification was only provided in one study. In terms of crowding measures, only two studies in this review used standardized

scales. This is not surprising given that a recent systematic review of ED crowding indexes identified 71 crowding measures.<sup>23</sup> Study authors also cautioned that multidimensional crowding scales are complex and that data elements may not be consistently available across institutions.

## **Policy, Practice, and Research Implications**

Findings of this review are clinically important as the ED plays a significant role in the U.S. healthcare system and safety net. Since 1986, the Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act has mandated that the ED provide care to all individuals regardless of the individual's acuity of illness or ability to pay.<sup>77</sup> While the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act will extend healthcare coverage to approximately 30 million Americans,<sup>78</sup> similar health reform efforts were not associated with an overall reduction in ED utilization in Massachusetts.<sup>79</sup> In following, the effect of the Affordable Care Act on the national problem of ED crowding is unknown and should be a component of a research agenda.

The continued scientific contributions of nurses and nursing organizations are needed to further understand the impact of ED crowding and to implement solutions to curb ED crowding. Nurse organizations and nurse researchers have advocated for change in the form of policy statements<sup>80</sup> and scientific research.<sup>47</sup> Such continued efforts will serve to address the problem of ED crowding.

#### Limitations

This review has several limitations. First, a single researcher initially screened titles and abstracts. Second, a single search engine was used and the grey literature was not examined. Third, articles were limited to those that measured ED crowding or explicitly said to have measured a surrogate of crowding. Thus, relevant articles may have been missed during the

selection process. Fourth, study data abstraction and quality assessments were primarily done by one researcher. While a subset of articles was pilot tested for study data abstraction and quality assessments with high inter-rater agreement, there was still a measure of subjectivity in assigning quality scores.

## Conclusions

Several studies have detailed the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes. Notably, studies found that ED crowding was associated with higher rates of inpatient mortality among those admitted to the hospital from the ED and discharged from the ED to home. Studies also consistently found that ED crowding was associated with higher rates of individuals leaving the ED without being seen. Given the significance and magnitude of ED crowding, policies are needed to address this major patient safety concern.

#	Search Term	Results Yielded
1	Crowding.mp. or Crowding/	6319
2	Overcrowding.mp.	1496
3	1 or 2	7454
4	Emergency Service, Hospital/	37757
5	emergency department.mp.	32257
6	4 or 5	54749
7	3 and 6	776
8	"Outcome Assessment (Health Care)"/ or Treatment Outcome/ or patient outcomes.mp.	580860
9	Mortality/	32368
10	Morbidity/	21691
11	Patient Satisfaction/	52050
12	Infection/	29285
13	leaving without being seen.mp. or "Length of Stay"/	51340
14	Hospital Mortality/	18780
15	8 or 9 or 10 or 11 or 12 or 13 or 14	739169
16	7 and 15	225
17	limit 16 to (abstracts and English language and humans and yr="2002 -Current")	176

## Table 2.1 Search Strategy for OVID Medline

Results	<ul> <li>&gt;140% ED capacity positively associated with increased LWBS rates (OR = 1.96, 95% CI 1.22-3.17)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>LWBS and NEDOCS scores correlated at presentation, 2, and 4 hours after presentation to the ED (Spearman r's 0.66, 0.67, 0.67, p≤0.05)</li> </ul>	- Inpatient mortality higher during crowding (RR = 1.34, 95% CI 1.04-1.72)	-Survey responses correlated with LWBS rates (p=0.01). No additional mention of analyses or results	- LWBS rates were higher in visits that occurred during the 80 <sup>th</sup> percentile of ED crowding than visits that occurred during the 20 <sup>th</sup> percentile of ED crowding measures (OR = 2.00, 95% CI, 1.93-2.07 for daily ED anivals), etc.	<ul> <li>Predictors of comprised care among nurses were WR time (OR = 1.05 for additional 10-minute wait, 1.01-1.08), etc. Predictors among physicians were nurse- to-patient ratio (OR=1.39, 95% CI, 1.09- 1.20), etc.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>OR of recommending ED among those surveyed during high levels of ED occupancy was 0.5 (95% CI, 0.4-0.7), etc.</li> </ul>
Outcome	- LWBS rates	- LWBS rates at presentation and 2, 4, and 6 hours after presentation	- 10 day mortality	- LWBS rates	- LWBS rates	- Care compromise rated by murses, physicians, and patients	- Patient satisfaction
Crowding Measure	- ED capacity (number of patients in the ED divided by the number of licensed bed)	- NEDOCS	-* Mean total patient care hours rendered to ED patients per shift	<ul> <li>Survey responses from attending physician and charge muse at 6- hour intervals</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Number of boarders (patients waiting an impatient bed in the ED); daily number of ED visits; percentage of ED patients admitted to hospital during 24 hour period, etc.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>*WR time (time patient stayed in waiting room); WR census; nurse- to-patient ratio; ED occupancy rate, etc.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>*WR time; WR census, ED occupancy, number of boarders, etc.</li> </ul>
Sample and ED	N = 213 patients LWBS Annual ED visits = 35,000	N = 312 patients LWBS Annual ED visits = 60,000	N = 34,377 crowded group patients; n = 32,231 non- crowded group patients Annual ED visits = 50,000	N = 1,081 patients LWBS Annual ED visits = 48,000	N = 14,170 patients LWBS Annual ED visits = 78,000	N = 644 patient surveys; 716 nursing surveys; and 703 resident physician surveys Annual ED visits = 57,000	N = 1,469 patients Annual ED visits = 55-57,000
Study Design	Case- crossover	Prospective observational	Retrospective stratified cohort	Correlational study	Retrospective observational	Prospective cross sectional	Retrospective cohort
Author	( rear) Polevoi et al. (2005)	Weiss et al. (2005)	Richardso n et al. (2006)	Vieth & Rhodes (2006)	Asaro et al. (2007)	Pines et al. (2007)	Pines et al. (2008)

## **Table 2.2 Description of Studies**

<ul> <li>OR of adverse cardiac outcomes in ACS related chest pain cohort was 3.7 when WR census ≥ 12 (95% CI, 1.3-11.0), and 3.5 (95% CI, 1.4-8.4) in non-ACS related chest pain cohort, etc.</li> </ul>	-Area under receiver operator curve predictive of > 2 patients LWBS in one day was 0.97 (95% CI, .93-1.0) for occupancy rate and 0.94 (95%CI = 0.89- 1.0) for EDWIN	-HR of 30 day mortality among crowded group compared to non-crowded group was 1.26 (95% CI, 1.02-1.59)	<ul> <li>OR of 7 day mortality among group that presented to the ED during shifts with mean LOS ≥ 6 hours vs. &lt;1 hour was 1.79 (95% CI, 1.24-2.59)</li> </ul>	V K = Waiting room; ALS = acute
-Adverse cardiac outcomes e.g. dysrhythmias, cardiac arrest, etc.	- LWBS rates	- 30 day mortality	- 7 day mortality	KK = relative nsk
<ul> <li>*WR census; patient care hours (sum of hours that patients present in ED have stayed in ED), ED occupancy, etc.</li> </ul>	- EDWIN and ED occupancy rates	-* ED patient volume by shift	- Mean ED patient LOS by shift	HK = hazard rano; OK = 0003 rano;
N = 803 patients with ACS- related chest pain; n = 3,771 with non-ACS related chest pain Ammal ED visits = 50-55,000	N = 1,193 patients LWBS Annual ED visits = 85,000	N = 125,031 pediatric patients; 35,924 patients in crowded group; 89,107 patients in non-crowded group; 34 adult-pediatric EDs	N = 13,934,542 visits that resulted in ED discharge 125 EDs in Ontario, Canada	een; EU = emergency department;
Retrospective collort	Retrospective observational	Retrospective cohort	Population based retrospective cohort	T wrthour being s
Pines et al. (2009)	Kulstad et al. (2010)	Cha et al. (2011)	Guttmann et al. (2011) TWDS - 14	LWDS = Je

coronary syndrome; LOS = length of stay NEDOCS = National Emergency Department Overcrowding Scale; EDWIN = ED Work Index; \* = Authors used the highest quartile of ED crowding measure(s) to define ED crowding

			Q	omains			
Study Author (Year)	Study Question & Study Population <sup>4</sup>	Comparability of Subjects <sup>b</sup>	Exposure or Intervention <sup>e</sup>	Outcome Measure <sup>d</sup>	Statistical Analysis <sup>e</sup>	Results <sup>(</sup>	Discussion <sup>8</sup>
Polevoi et al. 2005)	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
Weiss et al. (2005)	·	۰	•	•	•	•	•
Richardson et al. (2006)	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
Vieth & Rhodes (2006)	•	۰	•	•	•	0	÷
Asaro (2006)	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
Pines et al. (2007)	•	•	•	0	•	•	•
Pines et. al (2008)	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
Pines et al. (2009)	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
Kulstad et al. (2010)	•	۰	•	•	•	•	•
Cha et al. (2011)	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
Guttman (2011)	÷	•	•	•	•	•	•
*Study Question & Populati	on Domain: Was the stu	dy purpose clear and a	uppropriate; Was th	e study population a	dequately describe	d; Was a sampl	e size

2

Comparability of Subjects Domain: Were specific inclusion/exclusion criteria provided for all groups; Was group comparability adequately described; Were comparison groups similar? Additional criteria for Case-control studies: Was an explicit case definition used? Were controls similar to cases except without exposure?

Exposure or Intervention Domain: Was there a clear definition of exposure; Was the method of assessment standard valid and reliable; Was exposure measured equally in all groups

Outcome Measure Domain: Were primary and secondary outcomes clearly defined; Was the method of assessment standard valid and reliable?

\*Statistical Analysis Domain: Were statistical tests appropriate?

Results Domain: Was an outcome effect and measure of precision provided?

<sup>6</sup>Discussion Domain: Were conclusions supported by results?

 $\bullet,$  domain completely addressed;  $\bullet,$  domain partially addressed;  $\circ,$  domain not addressed
# Figure 2.1 Systematic Review Flowchart of Study Selection



# **Chapter Three: Literature Review**

This chapter satisfies the second aim of this dissertation, specifically to conduct a literature review to examine emergency department healthcare worker compliance with infection prevention protocols – hand hygiene, urinary catheter guidelines, and aseptic technique during the placement of central venous catheters.

"NOTICE: this is the author's version of a work that was accepted for publication in *American Journal of Infection Control*. Changes resulting from the publishing process, such as peer review, editing, corrections, structural formatting, and other quality control mechanisms may not be reflected in this document. Changes may have been made to this work since it was submitted for publication." A definitive version was subsequently published in American Journal of Infection Control, [VOL 42, ISSUE 9, September 2014] DOI 10.1016/j.ajic.2014.01.026 and may be accessed

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0196655314000510.

## Abstract

*Objectives:* Healthcare associated infections (HAIs) are a major health concern, despite being largely avoidable. The emergency department (ED) is an essential component of the healthcare system and subject to workflow challenges, which may hinder ED personnel adherence to guideline based infection prevention practices. The purpose of this review was to examine published literature regarding adherence rates among ED personnel to selected infection control practices, including hand hygiene (HH) guidelines, urinary catheter guidelines, and aseptic technique during the placement of central venous catheters. We also reviewed studies reporting rates of ED equipment contamination.

*Methods:* PubMed was searched for studies that included adherence rates among ED personnel to HH during routine patient care, urinary catheter guidelines, aseptic technique during the placement of central venous catheters, and rates of equipment contamination.

*Results:* A total of 853 studies were screened and 589 abstracts reviewed. The full texts of 36 papers were examined and 22 articles were identified as meeting inclusion criteria. Eight studies used various scales to measure HH compliance, which ranged from 7.7-89.7%. Seven articles examined central venous catheters inserted in the ED or by emergency medicine residents. Detail of aseptic technique practices during urinary catheterization was lacking. Four papers described equipment contamination in the ED.

*Conclusions:* Standardized methods and definitions of compliance monitoring are needed in order to compare results across settings.

Keywords: emergency department, infection prevention, adherence

## Introduction

Healthcare associated infections (HAIs) are a significant public health concern. Despite being largely preventable, these infections are a significant contributor to patient mortality and morbidity, and are expensive to healthcare systems.<sup>27,81</sup> It is estimated that up to 70% of some types of HAIs are preventable through improved infection control practices among healthcare providers.<sup>26</sup> While a large proportion of preventable HAIs can be attributed to invasive procedures and devices such as urinary and central venous catheters,<sup>27</sup> cross contamination may also occur through person-to-person spread after handling of contaminated equipment or other fomites.<sup>82</sup>

The emergency department (ED) is an essential component of the healthcare system and its potential impact continues to grow as more individuals seek care and are admitted to the hospital through the ED.<sup>1</sup> Invasive procedures such as central lines are placed with increased frequency in the ED, but adherence to best practices (i.e., maximum barrier precautions) varies.<sup>32,83</sup> ED clinicians also face numerous workflow challenges that may foster the spread of infections, including: crowding,<sup>19</sup> frequent interruptions to care delivery,<sup>14</sup> the use of non-traditional care areas such as hallways and conference rooms,<sup>12</sup> and the close proximity of patients, who are often separated only by curtains.<sup>84</sup> Given that many of these barriers have been identified as infection prevention threats,<sup>45,85</sup> it is critical to understand the infection prevention practices of ED providers and the ED's potential role in the risk of HAIs.

We conducted a literature review to examine adherence rates among ED personnel to selected infection control practices: hand hygiene (HH) guidelines, aseptic technique during the placement of central venous catheters and urinary catheters, and the use of appropriate decision criteria for the insertion of a urinary catheter. We also examined rates of equipment contamination in the ED.

## Methods

In collaboration with a research librarian, we searched the PubMed electronic database for studies that were published between June 1, 2002 and June 1, 2012. We used this time frame as there was an increase in national and international infection prevention efforts in the early 21<sup>st</sup> century, as indicated by the publication of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention hand hygiene guideline<sup>44</sup> as well as the launch of the World Health Organization's World Alliance for Patient Safety.<sup>86</sup> Using a Boolean combination of keywords and medical subject headings (Appendix A), we conducted separate searches to capture adherence rates of HH during routine patient care, adherence rates of aseptic technique during the placement of central venous catheters and urinary catheters, adherence rates to urinary catheter insertion guidelines, and rates of equipment contamination. We selected these procedures because they are more likely to increase the risk of infection when compared with less invasive procedures such as peripheral intravenous catheter insertion. Articles were excluded if they concerned the contamination of cultures, described self-reported compliance, did not separate ED data from other areas under study, and were review articles, commentaries, editorials or discussions of the issue (i.e., not data-based). We also excluded studies that examined compliance during outbreaks or pandemics such as SARS or emergency situations because we were interested in standard practices during routine care.

Using the same terms and time frame, we also electronically searched the tables of contents of the following journals: *Academic Emergency Medicine, Emergency Medicine* 

Journal, Emergency Medicine, Journal of Emergency Nursing, Annals of Emergency Medicine, European Journal of Emergency Medicine, American Journal of Infection Control, Journal of Hospital Infection, and Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology. Finally, we hand searched the reference sections of pertinent review articles that were identified in the PubMed search.

One researcher initially screened study titles and abstracts for overall relevance. The three authors then independently reviewed remaining study titles and abstracts. Collectively, study authors discussed the rationale for remaining articles based on the aforementioned inclusion and exclusion criteria. Disagreements were resolved through discussion and consensus. Articles that appeared to meet the inclusion criteria were reviewed in full text.

#### Results

As depicted in **Figure 3.1**, at the initial screening phase, 853 articles were identified (850 from the original PubMed search; three additional articles by electronically searching the table of contents of journals). After removing duplicate citations and limiting articles to those published in English with available abstracts, 589 abstracts were screened. An additional 553 studies were excluded because they did not meet our inclusion criteria, primarily because they were self-reports of practices, did not report ED data separately, and/or observations of the placement of devices were made during emergency procedures. The full texts of 36 papers were reviewed and 22 articles were identified as meeting study inclusion. These are summarized below.

#### Adherence to Hand Hygiene

Hand hygiene was the most commonly observed infection prevention practice in studies reviewed, and adherence rates varied widely. In six major Kuwaiti hospitals, rates of HH were reported to be only 14.7% (57/387) using a rating scale published in 1974 to identify "dirty contacts".<sup>87,88</sup> This contrasts with a rate of 89.7% (5261/5865) reported in an academic ED in New England that observed HH compliance using a modified version of the World Health Organization (WHO) observational tool to observe HH compliance before and after patient contact.<sup>45,89</sup> In a third paper, HH was assessed between patient encounters in two EDs. Among HH observations, compliance was 14% in the United Kingdom (UK) and 12% in New Zealand.<sup>90</sup>

Several studies examined HH practices before and after interventions. Haas and Larson used WHO guidelines to assess the impact of a wearable alcohol hand sanitizer dispenser among ED personnel in one New York hospital.<sup>91</sup> A total of 757 HH opportunities were witnessed. The adherence rate improved from 43% to 62% during the first intervention month of the study, but was not sustained, with a 51% adherence rate after the second quarter (p=0.1).

A team from the United States and Italy published a series of papers examining the immediate and sustained impact of campaigns to improve HH.<sup>92,93</sup> In 2005, a campaign was initiated in Tuscany, Italy to improve HH practices. Three years after the start of the campaign, Saint and colleagues<sup>92</sup> examined the HH practices of healthcare workers in five hospital units in Tuscany, one of which was an ED. Observers were trained using WHO materials to observe HH before patient contact. HH rates in the ED were reported as 19.2% (46/239) for nurses and 7.7% (14/181) for physicians. A multimodal intervention was then implemented to improve HH in the previously studied ED and the same team and observers again assessed adherence to HH prior to patient contact.<sup>93,94</sup> HH rates improved among nurses (40.7%, 107/263) and physicians (50.5%, 101/200), for an overall rate of 44.9%, which represented a 30.6% improvement in practice. This was sustained over a one-year period post-intervention, with an overall HH rate of 45.2% (206/456).

Another study used WHO guidelines to examine HH practices among ED personnel after the implementation of a HH educational campaign. This study was conducted over a one year period by researchers from Saudi Arabia.<sup>95</sup> At the completion of the campaign, adherence rates were reported as 60% for nurses, 50% for patient care technicians, and 20% for physicians.

## Aseptic Technique during Urinary Catheterization

We found one study that observed aseptic technique during urinary catheterization.<sup>90</sup> In this study, medical students used standardized observation tools to observe aseptic technique in one ED in the UK and another ED in New Zealand. Procedures observed included urinary catheterization, wound examination or closure, injections or intravascular cannulation, lumbar puncture, and pleural aspiration. Overall, 27% (UK) and 58% (New Zealand) of invasive procedures (n=65) were performed using aseptic technique. Adherence to aseptic technique was reported in aggregate and not categorized by procedure type.

#### **Appropriateness of Urinary Catheterization**

Four studies examined the extent to which urinary catheter insertion was appropriate. In one descriptive study, Fakih and colleagues<sup>96</sup> reported that 69.7% (371/532) of catheters inserted in the ED were indicated and that 58.6% (312/532) were documented in a physician's order. Researchers noted that elderly women were at greatest risk for inappropriate catheterization. Three other studies assessed the effect of interventions on reducing rates of inappropriate urinary catheterization. Gokula, et al,<sup>97</sup> conducted six educational sessions over a period of six weeks for ED physicians and nurses to review the criteria for appropriate catheter use, and also developed a catheter indication sheet. Subsequently, 100 medical records pre- and post-intervention were reviewed to assess the percentage of patients with appropriate urinary catheterization. While

there was an overall decrease in the number of urinary catheters placed, which was sustained over several years, there was no statistically significant difference in appropriate catheter use before and after the educational sessions (37% and 51%, p=0.06).

A similar pre-post intervention study evaluated the impact of institutional urinary catheter guidelines, which were presented in a lecture to the ED medical staff.<sup>98</sup> While there was an overall reduction in urinary catheterization from 14.9% to 10.6% of patients (p=0.002), there was no significant difference in the proportion of inappropriate urinary catheterizations before and after the intervention (33.6% and 29.5%, p = 0.41). This same research team in 2011 assessed the impact of resident peer-to-peer education on the placement of medically appropriate urinary catheters. The intervention for 30 residents consisted of lectures, pocket cards, and weekly peer review of guidelines. Although knowledge scores improved among residents pre-and post-intervention, there was no reduction in the proportion of admitted patients that were catheterized or in the percentage of appropriate urinary catheterizations (14.2% and 14.1%; 74.1% and 68.9%, pre- and post-intervention, respectively).<sup>99</sup>

#### Aseptic Technique during Central Venous Catheter Insertion

We found seven articles that examined central venous catheters inserted in the ED or by emergency medicine residents. One study examined the effect of a video review on the sterile technique practices of surgical and emergency medicine residents during the placement of central lines.<sup>100</sup> Compliance to aseptic technique was higher among those that received the video-based online training than those that received paper-based training or no training (74% vs. 33%; odds ratio, 6.1). In a separate evaluation, the same research team also assessed maximum barrier precautions among primary and secondary operators through a video recording. Among elective

central lines, maximum barrier precautions were used by 88% (99/113) of primary operators and 69% (31/45) of secondary operators, or senior medical staff.<sup>101</sup>

While further investigators did not detail sterile technique practices during line insertion, study authors did report infectious complications among ED placed central lines. In one study, researchers found that central lines placed in high-risk departments including the ED and ICU were more likely be become infected than catheters placed in less high-risk departments.<sup>102</sup> Another research team found similar bloodstream infection rates among ED and ICU placed central lines<sup>103</sup> and in a separate evaluation, no central line associated bloodstream infections occurred among 50 central lines placed in the ED.<sup>104</sup> Two additional studies reported higher rates of bloodstream infection or colonization among catheters inserted in the ED as compared to central catheters placed in other hospital units.<sup>105,106</sup>

#### **Equipment Contamination**

Four papers described equipment contamination in the ED; of primary focus was contamination with methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA). In one large ED in a U.S. tertiary care hospital, 7% (5/69) of environmental surfaces (chairs, keyboards, telephones, etc.) were positive for MRSA, compared to no positive sites (0/63) in an outpatient clinic.<sup>107</sup> Another research team<sup>108</sup> took 63 samples of computer mice in an ED in Northern Ireland over a one-year period and found only normal skin flora, with no MRSA. In a U.S. ED, Frazee and colleagues<sup>109</sup> took surveillance cultures of ultrasonographic probes used in the ED; about two-thirds (111/164) were contaminated with skin or environmental flora, eight samples had heavy growth of skin or environmental flora, and 3.7% (6/164) grew organisms including methicillinsensitive *S. aureus, Aspergillus, Acinetobacter spp*, and mixed gram-negative rods. Finally, Tang, et. al.<sup>110</sup> cultured the stethoscopes of ED nurses and physicians in three Canadian EDs. Of

the 100 stethoscopes samples, 70% were contaminated. A majority of specimens grew coagulase-negative staphylococci (54/100).

#### Discussion

To our knowledge, this is the first literature review detailing adherence rates with common infection prevention practices in the ED setting. In this small but growing body of literature, there are several lessons to be learned and gaps to be filled. While there were a number of papers that reported HH practices, there was a wide range in reported rates, from 7.7-89.7%. Unfortunately, it is not possible to draw comparisons from the data because the methods of observation varied widely. In one study, the definition of a HH indication was prior to patient contact, in another, prior to a "dirty contact", and other studies adopted or used a subset of the World Health Organization's "My Five Moments for HH".<sup>89</sup> Because the WHO observational methods were first published in 2007 and are becoming the state of the art for HH observation, it is likely that future studies using direct observation to assess HH practices will be more standardized, making it possible for the first time to compare across sites. Even more promising are newer methods of electronic monitoring of HH which avoid the problem of the 'Hawthorne Effect' and observer bias, are non-intrusive, and much more likely to provide a real-time, accurate picture of HH practices.<sup>111</sup>

We were unable to find detailed information regarding aseptic practices during urinary catheterization, probably not surprising because of the private nature of the procedure. Despite this, data show that the ED is a common source of urinary catheterization and that guidelines for when a catheter is indicated are often not followed, even when staff members are aware of them. Guidelines to prevent catheter-associated urinary tract infections have been consistently

published for decades.<sup>112</sup> Nevertheless, in a survey of 415 U.S. intensive care units, Conway and colleagues<sup>113</sup> found that only a small proportion actually had policies consistent with these guidelines and concluded that little attention is currently being paid to the prevention of catheter-associated urinary tract infections.

This raises the issue of how to successfully intervene to reduce unnecessary urinary catheterizations. Intervention studies included in our review consisted of guidelines and education that targeted physicians and/or nurses. While these interventions generally resulted in an overall reduction of urinary catheter utilization, they had little impact on urinary catheter appropriateness. Studies in other acute care settings found that interventions that have successfully improved adherence to catheter guidelines include reviews, reminders, and empowering nurses to determine when catheters are indicated or should be removed.<sup>114-116</sup>

While this review was not designed to examine infectious outcomes related to ED catheters, we did find several studies that linked ED placed central venous catheters to subsequent infection. Many of these studies are detailed in a recent systematic review, where authors conclude that ED placed central venous catheters are a source of infection.<sup>83</sup> Notably, few studies included in this review detailed the use of maximum barrier precautions during central venous catheter line insertion in the ED. Future research should examine the adoption of best practices aimed to prevent infection in the ED. Similarly, while several studies examined environmental or equipment contamination in the ED, future studies should focus on critical items likely to come in direct contact with patients. Such was the case in the study reporting contamination of ultrasonographic probes ready for patient use;<sup>109</sup> but studies of computer keyboards or other less critical items generally yield predictable results that add little new information.

#### **Policy, Practice, and Research Implications**

Several recommendations may be made on the basis of this literature review. First, if infection prevention practices are to be observed or monitored, standardized methods and definitions are essential so that results can be compared across settings. Secondly, more efforts are needed to reduce unnecessary urinary catheterization in the ED (as well as in other clinical settings), and interventions to improve compliance with guidelines may include staff review and reminders regarding practice. Thirdly, environmental sampling should be targeted to critical equipment and surfaces likely to contaminate patients. Finally, studies are needed to examine the impact of infection prevention practices in the ED on subsequent risk of infection.

#### Limitations

This review was limited by the inclusion of only articles in English and those with abstracts, and use of a single data source with a limited number of search terms. Clearly it is possible that studies were missed. Additionally, studies cited were conducted in several countries that certainly vary in terms of culture and services provided (e.g., levels of care, local guidelines and standards, and skills and workloads of staff).

## Conclusions

Studies evaluating ED personnel compliance with aseptic technique during urinary catheter and central venous catheter insertions are limited. Standardized methods and definitions of compliance monitoring are needed in order to compare results across settings.



# Figure 3.1 Literature Review Flowchart of Study Selection

# **Chapter Four: Descriptive Study**

This chapter fulfills the third aim of this dissertation, specifically to examine the relationship between crowding and hand hygiene compliance among healthcare workers in the emergency department. This manuscript is pending submission to *BMJ Quality & Safety*.

#### Abstract

*Objectives:* Hand hygiene is effective in preventing healthcare-associated infections. Emergency department (ED) clinicians face unique workflow conditions such as ED crowding, which may pose barriers to hand hygiene compliance. We examined the association between hand hygiene compliance and ED crowding.

*Methods:* This was a single-site, descriptive study. From October 2013 to January 2014, trained observers recorded staff hand hygiene compliance in the ED according to the World Health Organization's "My 5 Moments for Hand Hygiene." Crowding was quantified using the National Emergency Department Overcrowding Scale (i.e., not crowded, overcrowded, severely overcrowded, and dangerously overcrowded). Observers recorded additional variables potentially associated with hand hygiene compliance, including patient location (i.e., private area, semi-private area, and hallway), glove use, nurse staffing levels, day of the week, and shift.

*Results:* A total of 1,673 hand hygiene opportunities were observed. Overall hand hygiene compliance was 55%. Compliance was lowest when the ED was dangerously overcrowded (43%) and highest when the ED was not crowded (67%). In multivariable analyses, the odds of staff performing hand hygiene was lower when the ED was overcrowded, severely overcrowded, and dangerously overcrowded compared to when the ED was not crowded (OR=0.56, 95% CI, 0.42-0.75; OR=0.63, 95% CI, 0.46-0.86; OR=0.39, 95% CI 0.28-0.55).

*Conclusions:* Efforts are needed to address crowding and to improve hand hygiene compliance in the ED. Infection prevention improvement efforts should consider crowding and other unique

barriers to compliance. Further study is needed to evaluate the impact of ED crowding on actual rates of infection transmission.

Keywords: hand hygiene, compliance, crowding

## Introduction

Hand hygiene is effective in preventing healthcare-associated infections<sup>40</sup> and national goals to reduce such infections underscore hand hygiene's importance.<sup>29,30</sup> Proper hand hygiene is particularly important in the emergency department (ED) as the ED is a major setting for healthcare delivery,<sup>3</sup> with more hand hygiene opportunities per patient-hour than medical and surgical units,<sup>34</sup> and is a frequent setting of the placement of invasive devices,<sup>39</sup> which are subject to infection.<sup>26</sup>

ED clinicians face unique workflow conditions including ED crowding<sup>13</sup> and the use of nontraditional patient care areas (e.g., hallways),<sup>12</sup> which may pose barriers to hand hygiene compliance. This is supported by a recent study that identified ED hallway care locations as a hand hygiene compliance barrier.<sup>45</sup> While several studies have evaluated hand hygiene in the ED,<sup>48</sup> none have accounted for ED crowding.

ED crowding, defined as "a situation in which the identified need for emergency services outstrips available resources in the ED,"<sup>16,17(p1)</sup> is associated with significant care delays,<sup>10</sup> decreased patient satisfaction,<sup>70</sup> and increased patient mortality.<sup>46</sup> Its association with hand hygiene compliance is unknown. During times of crowding, proper infection prevention practices may wane as mounting competing priorities are managed. An examination of ED crowding's association with hand hygiene compliance will help to assess the potential role of ED crowding in infection transmission. Using observational methods, we evaluated the relationship between hand hygiene compliance and ED crowding.

#### Methods

This was part of a single-site observational investigation examining the relationship between crowding and healthcare workers' compliance with infection prevention practices (i.e., hand hygiene and aseptic technique during the insertion of urinary catheters, central venous catheters, and peripheral venous catheters) in the ED. Here, we report hand hygiene compliance findings. Prior to study commencement, we informed staff of the research via email and shift huddles and reported that we were examining the relationship between ED crowding and different processes of care. The medical center's institutional review board approved the study with a waiver of informed consent. The National Institute of Nursing Research funded this study (F31 NR014599).

We conducted this study in a high-volume university hospital ED in the New York metropolitan area. Data were collected from October 2013 to January 2014 during 20-60 minute observation periods. Four research associates were trained using publicly available training and education material to observe hand hygiene compliance according to the World Health Organization's (WHO) "My 5 Moments for Hand Hygiene."<sup>117</sup> Prior to formal data collection and each month throughout the course of the study, research associates engaged in inter-rater reliability testing where a series of hand hygiene practices were co-observed in the study ED. Inter-rater agreement was formally tested using Cohen's Kappa and disagreements were discussed and resolved according to the WHO hand hygiene training materials.<sup>117</sup>

Research associates observed hand hygiene compliance among nurses, physicians, nursing assistants, and "other," defined as respiratory therapists, radiology technicians, security, and environmental service personnel in the adult care ED. Psychiatric and pediatric areas of the ED were excluded and no observations were conducted among healthcare workers providing

care to psychiatric patients in the adult ED. To limit the overrepresentation of individual practices, observers recorded a maximum of three hand hygiene opportunities per healthcare worker during an observation period. Research associates recorded whether healthcare workers performed hand hygiene according to the WHO guidelines: before patient contact, before an aseptic/clean procedure, after patient contact, after body fluid exposure, and after contact with the patient's environment.<sup>40</sup> Hand hygiene data were recorded on a modified WHO data collection tool (**Appendix B**).

Research associates observed hand hygiene compliance in semi-private, private, and hallway patient care areas from hallway vantage points. We defined a "semi-private" area as patient care spaces partitioned by curtains. "Private" areas were patient care rooms equipped with doors. "Hallway" areas were patient care spaces located in corridors. Research associates recorded additional variables potentially associated with hand hygiene compliance at the time of hand hygiene observations, including: location of the patient receiving care (i.e., private, semi-private, and hallway), healthcare worker type, glove use, nursing staffing levels, day of the week, shift of observation (day or night), and hand hygiene indication.<sup>40,45</sup> No identifying information was collected among healthcare workers or patients over the course of the study.

To quantify ED crowding, we used the National Emergency Department Overcrowding Scale (NEDOCS), a seven-item validated tool that takes into account census, timeliness of care, patient acuity, and institutional constraint information (**Figure 4.1**).<sup>118</sup> Research associates obtained ED crowding data from the ED tracking system and nurses in ED supervisory roles (e.g., nurse managers, charge nurses). Upon completion of an observation period, crowding data were entered into the NEDOCS calculator<sup>119</sup> to determine an overall ED crowding score for its observation period.

#### **Data Analysis**

Our outcome of interest was hand hygiene compliance for each hand hygiene opportunity, coded as either "yes" or "no." We linked ED crowding scores to the hand hygiene compliance data of its observation period. First, we analyzed data using descriptive statistics and recoded continuous variables into categorical level data based on their distribution. We classified NEDOCS crowding scores, which range from 0-200, into categories designated by the NEDOCS instrument.<sup>118</sup> Specifically, we defined NEDOCS<100 as not crowded;  $101 \le NEDOCS \le 140$  as overcrowded;  $141 \le NEDOCS \le 180$  as severely overcrowded; and  $181 \le NEDOCS$  as dangerously overcrowded. Second, we used simple logistic models to test each predictor variable on hand hygiene compliance. Using forward model selection, we included all variables with p<0.20 in bivariate analyses into our multivariable logistic model.<sup>120</sup> Finally, using a multivariable logistic model, we tested interaction terms and assessed goodness of model fit. All statistical analyses were two-sided and conducted using SAS 9.4.

Based on a previous study that found the relative risk of hand hygiene compliance among hallway patient care locations was 0.89 compared to compliance among private patient beds,<sup>45</sup> we set out to calculate a 10% difference in hand hygiene compliance between high and low periods of ED crowding. Hallway-care has also been used as a surrogate marker of ED crowding.<sup>70</sup> To detect a 10% difference in hand hygiene compliance between high and low levels of ED crowding, with an alpha of 0.05 and a power of 0.80, a minimum number of 388 hand hygiene observations per high and low periods of crowding were needed.<sup>121</sup>

#### Results

A total of 1,673 hand hygiene opportunities were observed over the course of 199 observation periods. Overall hand hygiene compliance was 54.7%. Among observed hand hygiene opportunities: 925 (55%) were nurses, 538 (32%) were physicians, 159 (10%) were nurse assistants, and 51 (3%) were "other," shown in Table 4.1. A majority of hand hygiene opportunities was observed among care provided in semi-private areas and during the day shift. Gloves were worn during 32% of hand hygiene opportunities. Among observations demonstrating hand hygiene compliance, alcohol-based rub and hand wash were used 93% and 7% of the time, respectively. Most observed hand hygiene opportunities were observed after patient contact (39%), followed by those before patient contact (23%), after body fluid exposure (19%), after contact with a patient's environment (12%), and before aseptic/clean procedure (7%). A total of 22% of hand hygiene opportunities were observed during non-crowded periods, 36% during overcrowded periods, 23% during severely overcrowded periods, and 19% during dangerously overcrowded periods. Hand hygiene compliance ranged from a low of 43% to a high of 67% across crowding categories. Inter-rater reliability was high throughout the course of data collection (Cohen's Kappa>0.86).

Significant predictors of hand hygiene compliance in simple logistic regression (p<0.20) included: ED crowding, shift of observation, patient location, healthcare worker type, glove use, and hand hygiene indication, detailed in **Table 4.1**. Variables that were not significant predictors of hand hygiene compliance, included day of week (p=0.33), number of registered nurses on duty (p=0.25), and number of nursing assistants on duty (p=0.45). Our final multivariable logistic model included variables with p<0.20 in bivariate analyses and an interaction term for hand hygiene indication and glove use.

In our final multivariable logistic model, shown in **Table 4.2**, hand hygiene compliance was lower when the ED was overcrowded, severely overcrowded, and dangerously overcrowded, compared to times the ED was not crowded (OR=0.56, 95% CI, 0.42-0.75; OR=0.63, 95% CI, 0.46-0.86; OR=0.39, 95% CI 0.28-0.55). Compliance was lower among hand hygiene opportunities in hallways than those in semi-private areas (OR=0.73; 95% CI, 0.55-0.97). Hand hygiene compliance was higher on the night shift than day shift (OR=1.37; 95% CI, 1.04-1.80), and physicians had higher compliance than nurses (OR=1.60; 95% CI, 1.25-2.04).

We also found that the interaction term for "hand hygiene indication and glove use" was highly significant (p=0.004), shown in **Table 4.3**. Hand hygiene was more likely to be performed after body fluid exposure and after patient contact, regardless of glove use, when compared to hand hygiene before patient contact. Hand hygiene was more likely to be performed after contact with a patient's environment if gloves were used, when compared to times gloves were not used. Our final model adequately fit the data (Hosmer and Lemeshow goodness-of-fit test, Chi-square 4.7; p=0.79).

#### Discussion

To our knowledge, this is the first published study to evaluate the relationship between hand hygiene compliance and ED crowding. It is not surprising that ED crowding was associated with lower hand hygiene compliance as ED crowding is negatively associated with numerous aspects of care quality<sup>46</sup> and because crowding has been identified as a barrier to hand hygiene compliance in alternate settings.<sup>40</sup> Yet, it is somewhat surprising that infection prevention activities, such as hand hygiene compliance have not been a focal area of ED crowding studies. This may reflect the magnitude of competing research priorities in the ED or difficulty conducting this type of research. Nevertheless, our finding that ED crowding was a barrier to

hand hygiene compliance, a practice critical to healthcare-associated infection prevention, suggests that ED crowding may also be associated with increased infection transmission. Future studies are needed to determine the role of ED crowding on actual rates of healthcare-associated infection.

Many of our additional findings resonate with previous studies that evaluate predictors of hand hygiene compliance in the ED. We found overall sub-optimal hand hygiene compliance in the ED (55%), which is consistent with studies that report wide variation in ED hand hygiene as low as 8% and as high as 90%.<sup>45,48,92</sup> In our study, hand hygiene compliance was influenced by the location of patients receiving care, which is consistent with a recent study that found hallway care locations were predictive of lower hand hygiene compliance.<sup>45</sup> While we found that hand hygiene compliance was worse in hallways than in semi-private areas, we lacked the power to demonstrate that compliance differed between semi-private and private areas as only 1.4% of all hand hygiene opportunities were observed in private areas. This small percentage likely reflects the physical layout of the study ED, as few rooms with doors were available.

Hand hygiene compliance varied by healthcare worker type. While studies largely report that nurses have higher rates of hand hygiene compliance than physicians,<sup>40</sup> we found the opposite. This ED had recently embarked on a physician-led hand hygiene improvement initiative, which may account for this finding. Alternatively, other factors such as patient-tonurse ratios and hand hygiene opportunities per hour (not investigated in our study) may help to explain this finding.

This is one of the few studies to use all of the WHO "My 5 Moments for Hand Hygiene" to observe hand hygiene compliance in the ED. Other studies have used a subset of these criteria or alternative methods.<sup>48</sup> Published reports have found that staff is more likely to perform hand

hygiene after patient care than before, and the reported impact of glove use on hand hygiene compliance is varied.<sup>40</sup> We hypothesized that there may be an interaction effect between hand hygiene indication and glove use, which would help to explain mixed findings. In fact, the interaction term was highly significant in our multivariable model. Regardless of whether gloves were worn, healthcare workers were more likely to perform hand hygiene after patient contact and after body fluid exposure compared to performing hand hygiene prior to patient contact. Yet, healthcare workers who contacted a patient's environment and wore gloves were more likely to perform hand hygiene than those not wearing gloves, suggesting that gloves may be used when environmental exposures are considered more "dirty." While early hand hygiene literature reported that gloves were perceived as an alternative to hand hygiene, our findings indicate that staff members are aware that hand hygiene is needed after glove use.

Few studies conducted in the ED have examined hand hygiene compliance by staff shift schedules. We found that hand hygiene compliance was higher on the night shift than on the day shift, which suggests that the night shift may have certain characteristics that predispose them to have better hand hygiene compliance. For instance, night shift personnel may consist of new graduates, whose training and education emphasize the importance of infection prevention. Alternatively, it is possible that fewer people (e.g., visitors, staff, etc.) were present during night shift observations, leading to an increased awareness that hand hygiene compliance was being observed and higher rates of hand hygiene compliance.

#### **Policy, Practice, and Research Implications**

We found that ED crowding was associated with poor hand hygiene compliance, which suggests that the potential transmission of infections may be greater during times of crowding. Future studies should evaluate the effect of crowding on actual rates of subsequent infection.

Furthermore, in finding that hand hygiene compliance was worse in hallway care locations, ED leadership should consider the layout of patient care areas when redesigning EDs. Also, those embarking on ED hand hygiene improvement initiatives should consider and address the unique barriers to hand hygiene compliance in this setting (e.g., crowding and the structural layout of patient care areas).

### Limitations

This study has several limitations. First, while we adjusted for several variables, as an observational study, residual confounders may be present. Second, hand hygiene practices were evaluated through direct observation. While this is widely considered the gold standard to monitor hand hygiene practices,<sup>40</sup> staff may have changed practices as a result of being observed and the Hawthorne effect may not have operated uniformly across hand hygiene observations. Third, we used a modest sampling frame, collecting data from one institution over four consecutive months, which limits the generalizability of study findings. Fourth, data collectors' knowledge of the study hypothesis may have been a source of bias. However, crowding scores were calculated after an observation period had ended to prevent research associates' knowledge of ED crowding levels' impacting hand hygiene compliance data. We also had high rates of interrater reliability testing throughout the course of the study period, indicating consistent data collection procedures. Fifth, our findings related to nurse and ancillary staffing should be interpreted with caution. We used alternate means to collect staffing level data over the course of the study as time sheets were not uniformly available. Lastly, because we did not collect identifying information of healthcare workers, we were unable to control for individual practice variations. It is possible that the hand hygiene practices of regularly staffed ED personnel are different from non-regularly staffed personnel (e.g., rotating residents, travel nurses). Yet, we

aimed to evaluate the impact of ED crowding on hand hygiene compliance in the ED, regardless of staff regularity.

## Conclusions

Unique barriers to hand hygiene exist in the ED, including ED crowding and the use of hallway patient care areas. Efforts are needed to address crowding and to improve hand hygiene compliance in the ED. Further study is necessary to evaluate the impact of crowding on rates of infection transmission.

Variable	HH opportunity, no., % of sample	HH compliance, %	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P-value
Day of week				0.33
Monday	247 (15)	52.6	Reference	
Tuesday	310 (19)	53.9	1.05 (0.75-1.47)	
Wednesday	319 (19)	52.4	0.99 (0.71-1.38)	
Thursday	442 (26)	58.6	1.27 (0.93-1.74)	
Friday	304 (18)	52.6	1.00 (0.71-1.40)	
Weekend	51 (3)	62.8	1.52 (0.82-2.82)	
Shift				< 0.005
Day (8:30am-8:30pm)	1371 (82)	53.0	Reference	
Night (8:30pm-8:30am)	302 (18)	62.3	1.46 (1.13-1.89)	
Patient location				< 0.005
Semi-private	1376 (82)	56.3	Reference	
Hallway	274 (16)	45.3	0.64 (0.50-0.83)	
Private	23 (1)	73.9	2.20 (0.86-5.61)	
Healthcare worker type				0.07
Nurse	925 (55)	52.5	Reference	
Physician	538 (32)	59.3	1.32 (1.06-1.63)	
Nurse assistant	159 (10)	53.5	1.04 (0.74-1.45)	
Other (security, housekeeping, etc.) <sup>a</sup>	51 (3)	49.0	0.87 (0.49-1.53)	
Glove use				0.02
No	1137 (68)	52.8	Reference	
Yes	536 (32)	58.8	1.28 (1.04-1.57)	
HH indication				< 0.005
Before patient contact	383 (23)	42.0	Reference	
Before aseptic/clean procedure	124 (7)	39.5	0.90 (0.60-1.36)	
After body fluid exposure	312 (19)	69.6	3.15 (2.30-4.32)	
After patient contact	653 (39)	62.6	2.31 (1.79-2.99)	
After patient environment	201 (12)	39.3	0.89 (0.63-1.27)	
ED crowding				< 0.005

# Table 4.1 Description of Variables and Bivariate Associations of Hand Hygiene Compliance

Not crowded (NEDOCS≤100)	370 (22)	66.8	Reference	
Overcrowded (101≤NEDOCS≤140)	600 (36)	53.7	0.58 (0.44-0.76)	
Severely overcrowded (141≤NEDOCS≤180)	391 (23)	54.2	0.59 (0.44-0.79)	
Dangerously overcrowded (NEDOCS>180)	312 (19)	43.0	0.38 (0.28-0.51)	
Number of Registered Nurses				0.25
$\leq$ 24	878 (52)	56.0	Reference	
> 24	795 (48)	53.2	0.89 (0.74-1.08)	
Number of Nursing Assistants				0.45
≤7	740 (44)	53.7	Reference	
> 7	933 (56)	55.5	1.08 (0.89-1.31)	

*Note.*<sup>a</sup>, security, housekeeping, respiratory therapists, and radiology department personnel; NEDOCS, National Emergency Department Crowding Scale; ED, emergency department

Variable	Adjusted OR (95% CI)	p-value		
Shift		0.03		
Day shift (8:30am-8:30pm)	Reference			
Night shift (8:30pm-8:30am)	1.37 (1.04-1.80)			
Patient location		0.06		
Semi-private	Reference			
Hallway	0.73 (0.55-0.97)			
Private	1.51 (0.56-4.06)			
Healthcare worker type		0.002		
Nurse	Reference			
Physician	1.60 (1.25-2.04)			
Nurse assistant	1.27 (0.88-1.85)			
Other (security, housekeeping, etc.) <sup>a</sup>	1.51 (0.83-2.75)			
ED crowding		< 0.0001		
Not crowded (NEDOCS≤100)	Reference			
Overcrowded (101≤NEDOCS≤140)	0.56 (0.42-0.75)			
Severely overcrowded (141≤NEDOCS≤180)	0.63 (0.46-0.86)			
Dangerously overcrowded (NEDOCS>181)	0.39 (0.28-0.55)			
Glove use *HH indication		0.004		
Note. <sup>a</sup> , security, housekeeping, respiratory therapists, and radiology department personnel; NEDOCS,				

# Table 4.2 Multivariable Model of Predictors of Hand Hygiene Compliance in the ED

National Emergency Department Crowding Scale; ED, emergency department; \*, interaction term

Variable	Adjusted OR (95%)	p-value			
Glove use *HH indication		0.004			
HH before patient contact and no gloves	Reference				
HH before aseptic/clean procedure and no gloves	1.10 (0.54-2.30)				
HH after body fluid exposure and no gloves	3.22 (1.97-5.26)				
HH after patient contact and no gloves	2.42 (1.81-3.25)				
HH after patient surroundings and no gloves	0.70 (0.47-1.04)				
HH before patient contact and glove use	Reference				
HH before aseptic/clean procedure and glove use	1.10 (0.55-2.19)				
HH after body fluid exposure and glove use	4.63 (2.52-8.53)				
HH after patient contact and glove use	2.18 (1.17-4.08)				
HH after patient surroundings and glove use	4.64 (1.65-12.99)				
No gloves and same HH indication	Reference				
Glove use and HH before patient contact	0.83 (0.47-1.47)				
Glove use and HH before aseptic/clean procedure	0.82 (0.37-1.85)				
Glove use and HH after body fluid exposure	1.19 (0.71-2.00)				
Glove use and HH after patient contact	0.75 (0.51-1.10)				
Glove use and HH after patient surroundings	5.47 (2.13-14.09)				
Note. *, interaction term; HH, hand hygiene, shaded areas denote different reference groups					

Table 4.3 Stratum Specific Odds Ratios and Confidence Intervals of Interaction Term

# Figure 4.1 National Emergency Department Overcrowding Scale Variables



# **Chapter Five: Qualitative Study**

This chapter achieves the fourth and final aim of this dissertation, specifically to describe the dominant motivations, strategies, and challenges of high-performing emergency department catheter-associated urinary tract infection prevention programs. Findings from this qualitative study are in preparation.

#### Abstract

*Background:* The emergency department (ED) is a primary site of urinary catheter placement in hospitals; yet, existing knowledge of ED catheter-associated urinary tract infection (CAUTI) prevention programs is limited. We aimed to describe the dominant motivations, strategies, and challenges of high-performing ED CAUTI prevention programs.

*Methods:* This is a multi-site qualitative study. Using data from a nationwide survey and national publicity, we identified EDs with high-performing CAUTI programs, defined as those using criteria for urinary catheter placement and tracking a decrease in ED-placed urinary catheters. Among 102 participants (e.g., ED nurses, doctors, infection control staff), we conducted a total of 52 semi-structured interviews and nine focus groups. Interviews were digitally recorded and transcribed verbatim using a professional transcription service. Three study authors coded data using a conventional content analysis. The primary author subsequently reviewed all coded material and transcripts to identify dominant CAUTI program motivations, strategies, and challenges, which were reviewed by all authors and discussed to ensure consensus.

*Results:* ED nurse leaders and educators spearheaded ED CAUTI programs. ED staff was motivated to address CAUTI as they believed CAUTI program efforts improved the quality of patient care. Program strategies stemmed from an assessment of ED workflow, where opportunities to minimize urinary catheter use and improve catheter insertion practices were identified. To minimize urinary catheter use, programs adopted medical appropriateness criteria for urinary catheters, made physicians responsible for determining urinary catheter need, and removed default urinary catheter orders from trauma protocols. To improve catheter insertion

technique, programs recommended a two-person technique to insert urinary catheters, conducted insertion audits, and emphasized proper perineal cleaning. Programs faced similar challenges, including ED crowding and difficulty proving CAUTI was attributable to the ED.

*Conclusions:* In contrast to hospital inpatient CAUTI programs that focus on the early removal of urinary catheter use, ED CAUTI programs aimed to minimize urinary catheter use and ensure proper urinary catheter insertion practices. An assessment of workflow is beneficial to identify and address practices around the improper use of urinary catheters in the ED.

Keywords: urinary catheter, device-related infections
# Introduction

Catheter-associated urinary tract infections (CAUTI) are one of the most prevalent healthcare-associated infections, annually accounting for approximately 387,000 preventable infections and 1.8 billion dollars in avoidable costs.<sup>26</sup> Medicare ceased payment for CAUTI in October 2008<sup>28</sup> and will soon implement further CAUTI financial penalties under the Hospital-Acquired Condition Reduction Program in 2015 and the Hospital Value-Based Purchasing Program in 2016.<sup>35</sup> Despite decreases in other common healthcare-associated infection types, national percentage of CAUTI has increased between 2009 and 2012,<sup>122</sup> indicating the need for improved CAUTI prevention activities. The emergency department (ED) is an optimal setting for CAUTI prevention as it is a leading site of urinary catheter placement among hospital units and studies show that nearly 65% of ED-placed urinary catheters are avoidable.<sup>37,39</sup>

Existing literature on ED CAUTI prevention efforts is limited as published studies have primarily been single-site, aim to improve the medical appropriateness of urinary catheters with varied success, and have largely overlooked insertion technique.<sup>48</sup> Furthermore, while CAUTI prevention bundles have successfully reduced CAUTI in inpatient wards,<sup>123</sup> their focus on the early removal of urinary catheters lacks relevance in the ED, where catheters are often initiated. We aimed to better understand ED CAUTI prevention efforts by exploring the common motivations, strategies, and challenges of high-performing ED CAUTI programs.

# Methods

This paper is guided by the Consolidated Criteria for Reporting Qualitative Research (COREQ),<sup>124</sup> which specifies that the reporting of qualitative research should address: research team and reflexivity, study design, and data analysis and findings.

#### **Research Team and Reflexivity**

Our multidisciplinary research team consisted of emergency physicians, an emergency nurse, and a PhD prepared expert in qualitative research, who trained team members in the conduct of interviews and relevant qualitative methods.

### **Study Design**

This analysis uses data that were previously collected for a larger quantitative and qualitative investigation examining national infection prevention efforts among EDs (R18 HS020013). Here, I report qualitative findings of EDs with high-performing CAUTI prevention programs, defined as those using criteria for urinary catheter placement and tracking a decrease in ED-placed urinary catheters.

Purposive sampling<sup>125</sup> was used to enroll EDs with high-performing CAUTI prevention programs, as EDs were intentionally selected to participate based on their ability to offer insight into ED CAUTI prevention. EDs were contacted through organizational and professional listserves. To be considered for study enrollment, EDs must have been using criteria for urinary catheter placement and tracking a decrease in ED-placed urinary catheters. To facilitate a broad understanding of CAUTI prevention efforts, we enrolled EDs with a diverse set of characteristics (e.g., visit volume, geographic region) and interviewed a variety of hospital personnel. Snowball sampling was used to identify participants. Researchers first interviewed the ED's hospital infection preventionist and ED leadership, and subsequently interviewed additional participants who were identified over the course of interviews as having been involved with ED CAUTI programs.

In-person interviews, phone interviews, and focus groups were conducted with participants. Interviews were conducted by a single researcher; focus groups were led and moderated by two researchers. Focus groups permitted group exchange and facilitated the exploration and confirmation of themes identified in interviews. To facilitate the conduct of interviews, researchers used an interview guide, which was piloted prior to conducting formal interviews. The guide included a core set of questions, where interviewers asked of the motivations, successful strategies, and challenges of CAUTI programs, detailed in **Figure 5.1**.

In-person and phone interviews were approximately 30 to 45 minutes in length. Focus groups were 60 to 90 minutes in duration and consisted of three to nine participants. We conducted focus groups and in-person interviews during site visits to participating EDs. All interviews and focus groups were audio recorded, transcribed verbatim using a professional transcription service, and a subset of the transcripts were reviewed for accuracy. Upon completion of each interview, focus group, and site visit, a member of the research team authored field notes, which relayed impressions not captured in audiotapes. Data were collected over the span of eleven months. The research was funded by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality and approved by the institutional review boards of Partners Healthcare and Columbia University Medical Center.

### **Data Analysis**

We used a conventional content analysis to analyze interview data and field notes.<sup>126</sup> This approach is commonly used by qualitative researchers who aim to describe a phenomenon by systematically coding data and identifying patterns.<sup>126</sup> Using NVivo qualitative data analysis software (QSR International Pty Ltd. Version 9, 2010), three researchers extracted meaning units (e.g., codes) from the text and then grouped these data into meaningful clusters (e.g., patterns,

themes).<sup>126,127</sup> To ensure the consistent coding of data, we maintained an audit trail where coding decisions were articulated and stored. Approximately ten percent of transcripts were double-coded; coding disagreements were resolved through group discussion during weekly meetings. Upon the completion of coding, the primary author iteratively developed a refined listing of dominant program motivations, strategies, and challenges by reviewing all coded material, transcripts, and field notes, which was subsequently reviewed by study authors and discussed to ensure consensus.

# Results

In total, six EDs were enrolled in the study. Participating EDs varied in annual visit volume, geographic region, urban classification, patient population, and ED residency status, described in **Table 5.1.** We conducted 52 semi-structured interviews and nine focus groups among 102 participants, including: ED managers, physicians, nurses, mid-level providers (i.e., nurse practitioners and physician assistants), ancillary staff, hospital leadership, and infection prevention personnel, detailed in **Table 5.2**.

ED CAUTI programs were comprised of ED and hospital staff holding common roles and responsibilities. Programs were primarily championed by ED nurse leadership and educators, who strategized facets of CAUTI programs and engaged nursing staff in prevention efforts. ED physician leadership supported CAUTI efforts by engaging medical staff in CAUTI prevention programs and delineating provider responsibilities. Hospital infection preventionists and ED educators collected ED CAUTI surveillance data and were actively involved in ensuring the proper placement of urinary catheters. Hospital leadership made CAUTI prevention a strategic goal of the hospital and secured necessary resources for the effort.

#### **Motivators of ED CAUTI Programs**

ED CAUTI programs stemmed from a hospital-wide focus on patient safety, healthcareassociated infection prevention and specifically, CAUTI reduction. ED nurse leadership was motivated to address CAUTI as they cited that the ED was a primary site of urinary catheter placement among patients admitted to the hospital; and believed that the ED was critical to the success of its hospital-wide CAUTI reduction effort. The sharing of sub-optimal ED CAUTI surveillance data further motivated ED leadership to address CAUTI. The nurse director from Site 1 explained, "I was so disappointed...the first [hospital CAUTI] meeting there was only one CAUTI and of course...it was to the [ED]...I just...took [the initiative] under my wing."

Frontline staff was motivated to comply with CAUTI program efforts as they believed program compliance was better for patient care. An ED physician from Site 3 said, "The nice thing about this particular initiative is it feels like we've actually done something positive for the patients...As opposed to some...[that we think], "Where's the science behind this?" Participants reflected that the sharing of CAUTI surveillance data further motivated staff to comply with program efforts as they reported that their efforts had evidence of patient improvement in their ED.

#### Workflow Strategies to Reduce Urinary Catheterization

Participants acknowledged that ED CAUTI prevention was distinct from inpatient wards and that an assessment of urinary catheter use in the ED was necessary to identify and address CAUTI improvement opportunities. In assessing the workflow around urinary catheter use in the ED, programs identified several practices that facilitated the overuse of urinary catheters. First, participants acknowledged that nurses were the informal drivers of urinary catheter use and that

providers had little to do with decisions to place a urinary catheter. Second, participants described that urinary catheters were often placed for non-medical reasons, such as, staff convenience and as a means to obtain urine among patients that required specimens for hospital admission. Lastly, participants noted that standing trauma protocols, which included default urinary catheter orders, led to unnecessary catheter use among trauma patients.

To address these concerns, physicians were made responsible for determining urinary catheter need, medical appropriateness guidelines for urinary catheter use were adopted, and standing urinary catheter orders from trauma protocols were removed. Providers and nurses were engaged in appropriate indications for urinary catheter use at the point of order entry and catheter placement. In some sites, physicians were required to use decision support tools and to specify the medical reason for urinary catheter in the electronic order system. In other sites, nurses were required to complete a urinary catheter checklist prior to placement, which included the reason for catheter insertion and an attestation of its medical need.

Participants noted that the assessment of ED workflow facilitated the identification of urinary catheter alternatives. To facilitate the collection of urine samples while avoiding catheter use, one ED placed urine specimen collection cups in patient bathrooms. Another ED encouraged the use of intermittent catheters in lieu of indwelling catheters. Participants reported that these alternatives were well received by patients. For instance, unisex urinals were cited to provide much comfort among female patients with limited mobility such as those with hip fractures.

### **Workflow Strategies to Improve Insertion Practices**

Sites that actively examined ED workflow around urinary catheter use recognized that infection prevention practices at the point of catheter placement were not prioritized or maintained. To improve practices at the point of urinary catheter insertion, initiatives implemented several workflow strategies such as conducting ongoing insertion audits, encouraging a two-person technique, emphasizing thorough perineal care, and only allowing designated staff to place catheters. Staff was retrained on proper urinary catheter insertion technique during yearly competencies and new-hire orientation. Participants also reasoned that yearly education was insufficient to sustain continued best insertion practices. Two high-volume EDs conducted ongoing insertion audits, where urinary catheter insertions were directly observed and breaks in sterile technique were corrected immediately. Other EDs encouraged the use of a two-person technique during urinary catheter insertions, where the second person (often a charge nurse or fellow staff nurse) observed sterile technique practices and offered assistance as needed.

In emphasizing thorough perineal care, sites pilot tested sanitary products and added these products to their catheter kit. EDs also placed formal restrictions on those able to place catheters. One moderate-volume ED did not allow medical students or residents to place urinary catheters if they had not received required training. Another high-volume ED transferred the responsibility of urinary catheter insertions from nurses to nursing assistants as nurses did not demonstrate continued competency and nurse leadership believed nurses' time could be more efficiently spent performing higher-level activities.

The timing of urinary catheter placement among trauma patients was also delayed to facilitate proper urinary catheter insertion practices. Staff was encouraged to place urinary catheters after a trauma patient's condition had stabilized as programs noted it was difficult to

ensure optimal infection prevention practices when multiple providers were tending to an unstable patient in parallel. Workflow strategies of ED CAUTI programs are described in **Table 5.3**.

### **Data Strategies**

CAUTI process and outcomes surveillance data were used to measure and define the progress of CAUTI initiatives. Some sites leveraged information systems to facilitate the ease of data collection. Process data included the percentage of urinary catheters placed among ED-admitted patients and the percentage of ED-placed catheters that were medically appropriate and ordered by a provider. Outcomes data included CAUTI cases and urinary catheter nosocomial infection markers attributable to the ED. Frontline staff highlighted the importance of receiving surveillance data, which they received in a variety of forums (e.g., staff meetings and huddles). Representative quotes of the data sharing strategies are provided in **Table 5.4**.

### **Challenges of ED CAUTI Prevention Programs**

We noted similar challenges across initiatives. Participants reported that it was difficult for staff to overcome norms. Nurses were accustomed to placing urinary catheters at their own discretion and physicians were reluctant to accept responsibility for determining urinary catheter need. Effective strategies kept the focus of the initiative on providing quality patient care. It was challenging, particularly among high-volume EDs, to keep staff informed of CAUTI efforts. Participants stressed the importance of having interdisciplinary champions and using multiple modes of communication to facilitate staff awareness.

Crowding and space constraints posed additional challenges regardless of ED volume. Participants reasoned that competing priorities are high during times of crowding and that

placing an indwelling urinary catheter was perceived to avoid multiple assists with urination. Also, among sites that permitted nurses to initiate urinary catheters in certain circumstances, participants noted that these catheters often went without provider orders. One ED addressed this challenge by encouraging nurses to enter the urinary catheter order in the electronic system, which would then be co-signed by a provider. In another ED, a patient's provider received an alert in the electronic system if a urinary catheter was documented and lacked orders.

Lastly, we noted goal conflicts in urine culture practice patterns. Participants reported that it was difficult to attribute CAUTI cases to the ED. One site performed routine urine culture testing among all ED-placed urinary catheters to facilitate the detection of ED-related CAUTI cases. Another site acknowledged that such frequent culture patterns may negatively affect patients. In **Table 5.5**, we describe CAUTI program challenges and the strategies used to overcome them.

# Discussion

This study furthers the literature on CAUTI prevention by identifying ED workflow practices that facilitated the improper use of urinary catheters in the ED and by describing successful strategies used by high-performing ED CAUTI programs, which may be considered for adoption by EDs embarking on CAUTI initiatives.

ED initiatives stemmed from a hospital-wide focus on CAUTI reduction, which is not surprising given the mounting financial incentives targeting CAUTI prevention in the acute-care setting.<sup>28,35,36</sup> The most resounding motivator of CAUTI program compliance, however, was described by frontline staff, who reported that they were motivated to address CAUTI as they believed CAUTI compliance resulted in better patient care and outcomes. This belief was

magnified by the sharing of CAUTI surveillance data, which showed that staff compliance with the CAUTI program had evidence of patient improvement in their ED. Previous studies have found that performance feedback is an important element of improving professional practice<sup>128,129</sup> and our findings are consistent with these results.

Yet participants commonly reported that it was difficult to attribute CAUTI to the ED. Specifically, there was a lack of formal criteria to attribute CAUTI cases to the ED, which conflicted with CAUTI programs' emphasis on tracking infections to their department of origin. This tension resulted in one site performing routine urine cultures to facilitate the detection of ED CAUTI cases, a practice known to promote antibiotic overuse and drug resistant organisms. As the ED is a principal site of urinary catheter placement among hospital units, further research is needed to develop valid and reliable definitions to detect CAUTI cases attributable to the ED.

A major focus of programs was to decrease ED-placed urinary catheters, which is not surprising as reductions in urinary catheter use is a common goal among ED CAUTI programs.<sup>48</sup> Yet, it was surprising that strategies stemmed from a detailed assessment of ED workflow around catheter use, where latent barriers to CAUTI prevention were identified. Participants noted that in assessing urinary catheter use in the ED, they found that urinary catheters were often placed for inappropriate reasons (e.g., default urinary catheter orders among trauma protocols), and that this assessment facilitated the development of strategies to target identified challenges (e.g., removing default urinary catheter orders).

Similar to previously reported ED CAUTI prevention efforts, programs educated nurses and physicians on appropriateness criteria for urinary catheters,<sup>48</sup> but did so at the point of urinary catheter order entry and insertion. Physicians commented that decision support tools helped to make urinary catheter utilization a thoughtful process. Nurses reported that the use of

urinary catheter checklists facilitated their feeling accountable for newly inserted catheters. These findings suggest that engaging staff in medical appropriateness criteria at the point of catheter placement and order entry may be viable CAUTI prevention strategies.

Among sites that actively examined ED workflow around urinary catheter use, they recognized the need to improve urinary catheter insertion technique and took considerable efforts to ensure the proper placement of urinary catheters, which is surprising as existing literature on urinary catheter insertion practices in the ED is minimal.<sup>48</sup> The lack of published reports on insertion technique may reflect the intimate nature of urinary catheter placement or the common assumption that proper practices are maintained during urinary catheter insertions.<sup>113</sup> Our study findings indicate that prior to CAUTI programs, infection prevention practices during urinary catheter insertion were not maintained and that observational techniques (e.g. two-person urinary catheter insertion technique and insertion audits) helped to ensure the ongoing proper placement of catheters. Observational techniques are part of strategies that have successfully reduced rates of central line bloodstream infections<sup>130</sup> and may have comparable effects among other invasive device procedures.

Programs faced common challenges. ED crowding posed challenges to high and low volume EDs, which is not surprising as crowding is cited as a major problem by 91% of ED directors nationwide.<sup>13</sup> Respondents reported that crowding may lower staff's threshold to place a urinary catheter as it is difficult to tend to patients' urination needs when more acute tasks are at hand. Participants also reported that crowding impinged on the sterility of newly-placed urinary catheters, as inadequate space compromised staff's ability to maintain proper infection prevention practices. While sites developed innovative solutions to address these challenges (e.g., use of a two-person technique to ensure proper infection prevention practices), the

association between crowding and subsequent infectious outcomes is unclear. Further study is needed to assess the role of ED crowding on actual rates of infection transmission.

This study has several strengths. First, as a qualitative study, it provides insight into an understudied area of research, from which quantitative studies may follow. Second, we enrolled EDs with a range of characteristics and interviewed a variety of ED and hospital personnel, which facilitates a broad understanding of ED CAUTI prevention efforts. Third, strong methodological rigor was maintained throughout the course of the study, including a systematic process of coding by three investigators and close oversight from an expert in qualitative methods.

### **Policy, Practice, and Research Implications**

Several policy, practice, and research implications may be made from this study. First, valid and reliable surveillance definitions are needed to detect CAUTI cases attributable to the ED. Second, further research is needed to determine the effectiveness of these strategies on rates of CAUTI. Third, ED leadership beginning CAUTI prevention programs should assess the workflow of their ED to identify local opportunities to minimize urinary catheter use and optimize urinary catheter insertion practices in their ED.

# Limitations

While we identified several dominant strategies among high-performing ED CAUTI prevention programs, these strategies may not be transferable to other EDs. We also cannot comment on the association between the presence of these strategies and rates of CAUTI. Further quantitative study of these strategies is needed, and should evaluate the effectiveness of strategies in reducing CAUTI.

# Conclusions

In contrast to inpatient CAUTI programs that primarily focus on the early removal of urinary catheters, ED CAUTI prevention efforts stemmed from an assessment of ED workflow, and aimed to minimize urinary catheter use and improve infection prevention practices at the point of catheter insertion.

- 1. Tell me about your role in the emergency department (ED).
- 2. Tell me about the ED's efforts to reduce catheter-associated urinary tract infections (CAUTI).
- 3. Tell me about any efforts the ED has taken to reduce the number of urinary catheters that are placed.
- 4. Tell me about any efforts the ED has taken to improve infection prevention practice when inserting and caring for urinary catheters.
- 5. Describe the motivations for the ED's work to reduce CAUTI.
- 6. Who were the key people who were involved and what were their roles?
- 7. How is staff engaged in the efforts to reduce CAUTI?
- 8. How do you define and measure success for the CAUTI reduction efforts?
- 9. What challenges have you encountered and how did you address them?
- 10. How does the ED work environment impact efforts to reduce CAUTI?
- 11. How have you sustained any changes you have made?
- 12. Having had this experience what have you learned and what advice would you give to another hospital aiming to make similar efforts to change?
- 13. Who should we speak to regarding this initiative at your ED or hospital?
- 14. Do you know of other EDs that have improved CAUTI rates and you think we could learn from?
- 15. Is there anything else that I haven't asked about that you think is important for us to know?

Figure 5.1 Core Questions Used in Semi-structured Interview Guides

Site no.	Region	Annual patient	Urban setting	ED residency	No. of focus groups	No. of interviews <sup>a</sup>
		visits		program		
1	Midwest	Moderate	Yes	No	1	6
2	Northeast	Moderate	No	No	3	7
3	Midwest	High	Yes	Yes	2	12
4	West	High	Yes	No	2	5
5	South	High	Yes	No	0	11
9	Northeast	Low	No	No	1	80
NOTE. No.	, number, low (< 20,0)	00 ), moderate (20-50	,000), high (> 50,000);	ED, emergency departm	ient.	

**Table 5.1 Characteristics of Enrolled EDs** 

<sup>2</sup> Includes in-person and phone interviews.

Role of Participants	No. of interviews <sup>a</sup>	No. of focus groups
	( <i>n</i> =52)	( <i>n</i> =9)
Hospital Leadership	6	-
Infection Prevention Personnel	4	-
ED Physician Management <sup>b</sup>	7	1
ED Nursing Management <sup>b</sup>	10	1
ED Physician	6	1
Mid-level Providers <sup>c</sup>	3	-
ED Nurse <sup>d</sup>	15	4
Ancillary Staff	1	3

# **Table 5.2 Characteristics of Participants**

NOTE. ED, emergency department.

<sup>a</sup> Includes in-person and phone interviews.

<sup>b</sup> Focus group contained both ED physician and nurse leadership.

<sup>c</sup> Includes nurse practitioners and physician assistants.

<sup>d</sup> Includes ED nurse educators, clinical nurse specialists, bedside nurses, charge nurses.

Themes	Representative Quotes
Minimizing unnary catheterization	
Physicians made formally responsible for	"It used to be an unwritten nursing function for years that a nurse could just put in a Foley
determining catheter use	and thenthe doctors would put the order inWe took that away." – ED Nurse Educator,
	Site 4
Physician use of decision support tools	"Even in our order system, we can't just say Foley catheter anymoreIt makes us think of
	which specific reasons we're doing it. Is the patient incontinent? Is it for patient comfort? Is
	it end of life care? Is it for retention?" – ED Physician, Site 3
Nurse use of criteria checklists	"In our kit they have a label that we are supposed to useit asks you specifically why you
	inserted [the catheter] and then you have to put the date and the time right on to the bag" –
	ED Nurse, Site 1
Removal of default urinary catheter orders	"We took [indwelling unnary catheter] off oftrauma order sets[because] people, whether
	they needed it or not, it was part of the protocol, so they got it." - Director Surgical Services,
	Site 5
Alternatives to indwelling unnary catheters	
Unisex urinals for hip fractures	"I had a80-year-old female that had a broken hip, and instead of placing a Foley, we
	were able to use that unisex urinal. She thought it was just great, [be]cause it kept her pain-

# Table 5.3 Workflow Strategies and Representative Quotes

	free, and then we also decreased the chance of [her getting a] UTL" – ED Nurse, Site 1
Placing urine cups in bathrooms to	"We have our urine cups—sample cups now in the restrooms. When I first started a patient
facilitate urine specimen collection	actually had to be given the cup before going into the restroom. Now we just—the patients
	see it and I think some patients just instinctively grab a cup and give us a sample whether we
	require one or not." - ED Physician, Site 3
Intermittent catheters for prompt urine	"We still have patients that we want to get the urine in quickly, we'll do a straight cath, in and
specimens	out, and that's much less trauma to the urethra, much less trauma to the patient, less [likely]
	to develop into an infection." - ED Physician, Site 4
Ensuring proper technique	
Emphasis on permeal care	"I don't know if it's the [perineal] product, I don't know if it's the extra cleaning. but those
	are things that we have done that I have seen results in " – ED Nurse Director, Site 1 $$
Use of designate staff	"[W]e said that the residents couldn't insert the Foley catheters because they're not trained,
	and so it has to be a nurse. " – Infection Preventionist, Site 1 $$
	"Then we found that our nurses actually weren't as successful with following the technique
	as our techs were. A lot of times, it seemed to be-they were more distracted, hurrying,
	rushing throughso we actually took the ability for the nurses away. The nurses were no
	longer allowed to put the Foleys in-only our ED techs." - ED Nurse Director, Site 5

Two-person technique	"Putting a Foley inyou really can't do it without getting the proper help[O]ne of the
	things that we've instituted is saying, "Okay, if you can't do it on your own with somebody
	who's being cooperative, then you need to get two or three people." – ED Nurse, Site 2 $$
Timing of insertions among trauma patients	"Before [in trauma patients]we hurried up and we threw it in right away. Now it may be
	placed a little farther down the road, when things have calmed down a little bit and there's
	not two or three things going on with the patient at one time." - ED Nurse Coordinator, Site 1
Staff training on technique	"That's why people like to be in the ED—blood, guts, traumaYou're not necessarily
	thinking aboutFoley insertion and that my technique really impacts a patient's lifeI think
	just presenting the material and education and re-education. " – ED Nurse Director, Site 5 $$
Ongoing insertion audits	"For us to also ensure that we were doing the appropriate thing, we in the department,
	auditat least six Foley insertions per twenty-eight daysto ensure that proper technique,
	sterility and to monitor why they're being out in. – ED Nurse Manager. Site 3

# Table 5.4 Data Strategies

Theme	Representative Quote
Measurement Strategies	
CAUTI process data	"[ED physician] has developed in our electronic medical records for
	the ED, a program so we can monitor Foleys going in, making sure
	there's an order for it, making sure there's a reason for it." – Infection
	Preventionist, Site 2
CAUTI outcome data	"We did audits. That's probably a part that took a long time to do. I
	looked up every Foley insertion that came out of the ED. If the patient
	had a UTI afterwards, I went with that nurse or tech and said, "You've
	been tagged to this UTI." – ED Educator, Site 5
Data Sharing Strategies	
Staff meetings	"At every staff meeting I bring these things up. The core measures, the
	hospital-acquired infections, different things, because they like that
	information. [Staff] want to know that they're doing good, and they
	need that praise." – ED Nurse Director, Site 1
Data boards	"We did dashboards and graphs and things like that. What worked
	really well is to keep it in front of them and let them see the target
	going down." – Nurse Director, Site 5
Huddles	"We'll also bring the information to huddle, and the huddle is at the
	beginning of the shift. For it to be effective in the huddle, it has to be

relatively quick, get it down and dirty. We've had a lot of success with

it." – ED Nurse Educator, Site 4

Challenge	Representative Quote	Strategies	Representative Quote
Attributing	"You have to define what is a hospital-acquired	Leverage	"The data mining program follows an algorithm
CAUTI to the ED	infectionOkay, so somebody goes upstairs and they end	technology	that's based on the CDC and its definitions. It isn't
	up with a UTI on their discharge summary. How do you		exactly the same definition, but it's an overall
	know they didn't have it when they came in? The only		screening tool. So we were able to tell which
	way to know is to do a urine when they come in and to		patients had urine specimens and where they were
	culture it." - ED Medical Director, Site 6		and what the organisms were and do some
			trending and so on." - Infection Preventionist, Site
			5
Overcoming	"It was hard for some of usour habit iswe're in there	Focus on the	"When [nursing staff] found out that the patients
smon	every five minutes to put [the patient] on the bed	patient	were more comfortable, there was less infections,
	panyou know, just time management." - ED Nurse		it just took a little bit of time in order to win that
	Director, Site 1		over" - ED Nurse Director, Site 1
	"I think it was tough to get the physicians to accept	Using data	"We were trying tochange that, so that the
	responsibility for the catheters, and that they had to be		physician saw it's their responsibility to decide
	central to the process." - Director Surgical Services, Site		whether the catheter needs to be placedThe way
	С		we did that was making sure they got the data that

# Table 5.5 Challenges and Strategies Used to Overcome Challenges

around this, for nursing staff to understand that	patient	people put Foley's in becausesometimes the nursing	
"It took a lot of effort for cultural acceptance	Focus on the	"Sometimes overcrowding can make it a reason that	
		room" – ED Nurse Director, Site 6	
sterility." – ED Nurse, Site 1		certainly impose upon your sterility if there's not enough	
eyes to make sure that you maintain your	technique	catheter and there's] many people in the room…That can	and ED crowding
"That second person can be your second set of	Two-person	"Space, certainly, any time you're putting in a [urinary	Space constraints
Manager, Site 3			
board and try to hit everybody" – ED Nurse	communication		
in the huddles; we do it by email; we post it on the	modes of	department like this" - ED Nurse Manager, Site 3	
"We do a communication blast; we do it in person	Use several	"Communications always a huge challenge in a big	
room 24/7." – ED Nurse Director, Site 1			
shiftbecausepatients come into the emergenc	champions	ED Physician, Site 3	
physician and nurse and it needs to be every	interdisciplinary	before the staff meeting, so [physicians] had no clue" –	informed
"You need to find championsit needs to be	Have	"[The ED CAUTI initiative] started the Sunday night	Keeping staff
getting" - Director Surgical Services, Site 5			
them, and this is how many [infections] we're			
and this is how many don't have a reason for			
said, "This is how many catheters were placed,			

# **Chapter Six: Conclusions and Discussion**

This closing chapter synthesizes dissertation findings, specifies the implications of results, and makes recommendations for further study.

### Conclusions

To meet Aim 1, we conducted a systematic review of the literature to examine the relationship between emergency department (ED) crowding and patient outcomes. We identified four studies that found crowding is associated with increased mortality and adverse cardiovascular outcomes, when controlling for important patient and hospital level characteristics. Our findings show that crowding poses a severe threat to patient safety, which is consistent with published reports.

To fulfill Aim 2, we conducted a review of the literature to examine ED healthcare worker compliance to infection prevention protocols.<sup>48</sup> Studies used different methodologies to measure hand hygiene compliance and found wide variation in compliance among ED personnel, ranging from as low as 8% to as high as 90%. Studies also reported interventions to improve the medical appropriateness of ED-placed urinary catheters, yet a large proportion of catheters remained medically unnecessary. We were only able to identify one study that examined infection prevention practices during urinary catheter insertion.<sup>48</sup> Our findings indicate that while the body of literature describing compliance to ED infection prevention protocols is limited, studies show that improved infection prevention practices in the ED are needed.

To meet Aim 3, we observed a total of 1,673 hand hygiene opportunities among healthcare workers in a single-site ED and found that ED crowding was inversely associated with hand hygiene compliance. We also found that compliance was influenced by the location of patients receiving care (e.g., hallways). These findings indicate that hand hygiene compliance in the ED is influenced by unique ED characteristics, including crowding and the structural layout of patient care areas.

Finally, we addressed Aim 4 by conducting a qualitative study. We enrolled six EDs with high-performing CAUTI prevention programs and conducted a total of 52 interviews and nine focus groups with ED and hospital participants. We found that ED CAUTI strategies aimed to minimize urinary catheter use and improve infection prevention practices at the point of insertion, which is different from inpatient CAUTI prevention strategies that target the early removal of urinary catheters. We also found that prevention strategies were developed in response to an assessment of ED workflow, where unique barriers to ED CAUTI prevention were identified.

# Discussion

### **ED** Crowding

This dissertation further develops the literature on quality of care in the ED specifically with regards to crowding and infection prevention practices. While we only identified a handful of studies that found crowding was associated with adverse patient outcomes (i.e., mortality and poor cardiovascular states), an additional study published after the acceptance of our manuscript reported similar findings.<sup>131</sup> The few number of studies in this area likely reflects difficulty in attributing changes in patients' health states to the ED, as services provided in this setting constitute a relevatively small portion of hospitalized care.<sup>22</sup> Despite this challenge, literature in this area is growing and exposes the seriousness of crowding on patient outcomes. Our findings support the 2006 Institute of Medicine report that describes crowding as a "crisis," contributing to EDs reaching their "breaking point."<sup>53</sup>

In our literature review of healthcare worker compliance to infection prevention protocols, none accounted for ED crowding. This is surprising as crowding has been evaluated in a variety of contexts<sup>46</sup> and suggests that the study of infection prevention in the ED is in its early stages. Similarly, in our systematic review of ED crowding and patient outcomes, we included "infection" as a search term,<sup>8</sup> yet were unable to identify a single study that investigated the linkage between ED crowding and infectious outcomes, further indicating a paucity of published data that evaluate infection in the context of ED crowding.

We are the first to examine the relationship between ED crowding and hand hygiene compliance and found that crowding was a significant predictor of lower hand hygiene compliance. Low, moderate, and high levels of crowding similarly affected hand hygiene compliance, a care process that is critical to the prevention of healthcare-associated infections. This finding suggests that crowding may also be associated with increased rates of infection transmission among the millions of patients that frequent the ED each year. A recent study found that crowding on medical and surgical inpatient wards was associated with increased rates of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*,<sup>132</sup> further signaling the need to evaluate ED crowding's role in infection transmission.

# Hand Hygiene

This dissertation makes several contributions to the knowledge of hand hygiene compliance in the ED, including finding a relationship between ED crowding and hand hygiene compliance, as described in the previous "ED crowding" section.

In our literature review of infection prevention practices, we identified eight studies that reported rates of hand hygiene.<sup>48</sup> With the exception of one study, reported hand hygiene compliance rates were approximately 60% and lower. In our observational study of ED crowding and hand hygiene compliance, we too found sub-optimal hand hygiene compliance (55%), yet we are one of the few studies to examine all five hand hygiene indications described by the

"World Health Organization My Five Moments." Previous studies have used a subset of these indicators or a different hand hygiene methodology.<sup>48</sup> In evaluating all five hand hygiene indications, we found that a significant interaction existed between the hand hygiene indication and glove use. Specifically, healthcare workers were more likely to perform hand hygiene after they contacted a patient's care environment when wearing gloves, which suggests that healthcare workers may use gloves when performing health care tasks that are perceived as dirty.

In our observational study of hand hygiene compliance, we found that the use of hallway locations as patient care areas was a barrier to hand hygiene compliance. A recent study also found that hallway care was a significant predictor of lower hand hygiene compliance,<sup>45</sup> indicating that hand hygiene compliance in the ED is affected by the structural layout of patient care areas. While hallway care areas are designed to facilitate ED patient throughout,<sup>12</sup> care should be taken to ensure that modifications to ED layout facilitate proper infection prevention practices and do not expose patients to potential harm.

### **CAUTI Prevention**

This dissertation provides considerable insight into ED CAUTI prevention. In our literature review of infection prevention practices, we found several articles that reported attempts to improve the percentage of urinary catheters placed in the ED meeting medical appropriateness criteria. Attempts were nurse and/or physician directed and largely educational based. Despite these efforts, the inappropriate use of catheters persisted, with studies reporting that nearly 30% to 60% of urinary catheter insertions were not indicated.<sup>48</sup> These rates may even underestimate the problem as a recent nationwide study found that nearly 65% of urinary catheters placed in the ED from 1995-2010 among admitted patients were potentially avoidable.<sup>39</sup>

Our qualitative study builds upon our literature review findings regarding the medical appropriateness of urinary catheters. While published studies have largely relied on educational activities to avoid inappropriate urinary catheters,<sup>48</sup> education was one of the many targeted strategies used among enrolled EDs. Participants stressed that their assessment of ED workflow around urinary catheters identified unique workflow patterns, which facilitated the improper use of urinary catheters. For instance, participants reported that urinary catheters were commonly used to obtain urine samples to facilitate patient throughput (as ED patients frequently require urine specimens to be admitted to the hospital). Participants also reported that indwelling urinary catheters were a standing order among trauma patients, regardless of actual medical need. In turn, CAUTI prevention programs developed targeted strategies to address these challenges e.g., making urine collection cups easily accessible, utilizing alternatives to indwelling urinary catheters, and removing standing urinary catheter orders from trauma protocols. Findings from our qualitative study suggest that an assessment of ED workflow is beneficial to identify practices that facilitate the improper use of urinary catheters. Notably, none of the studies in our literature review that reported on the medical-appropriateness of urinary catheters appeared to take such an approach.<sup>48</sup>

While the ED is a leading source of urinary catheter utilization,<sup>37</sup> findings from our literature review indicate that infection prevention practices at the point of ED-catheter insertion are unknown.<sup>48</sup> Central venous catheters are another type of invasive device, commonly susceptible to infection. Evidence-based strategies, including the formal assessment of insertion technique have resulted in significant reductions in catheter-related bloodstream infections,<sup>130</sup> suggesting that active efforts to ensure infection prevention compliance during urinary catheter placement may be a valuable CAUTI prevention strategy.

Findings from our qualitative study further the literature on urinary catheter infection practices in the ED. Programs used several strategies to ensure proper technique during the placement of urinary catheters, e.g., only allowing trained personnel to place urinary catheters and conducting audits of insertion practices. Participants maintained that while it was important to educate staff on proper technique, education alone was insufficient; the ongoing assessment of insertion technique was needed to maintain proper practices. Thus, while we were only able to identify one that examined ED urinary catheter infection prevention practices in our literature review,<sup>48</sup> qualitative findings show that the assessment of practices may be beneficial.

Our qualitative study of EDs with high-performing CAUTI programs is not designed to report on the effectiveness of strategies on particular outcome measures (e.g., medical appropriateness of urinary catheters or CAUTI rates), yet study findings point to the need to assess ED workflow to identify improvement opportunities. The strategies reported here may be considered by EDs embarking on CAUTI prevention efforts.

### **Practice Recommendations**

Researchers highlight the importance of having effective leadership tackle crowding and the need for crowding to be addressed as a hospital problem rather than solely an ED related issue.<sup>133</sup> While a variety of strategies have been cited to reduce ED crowding,<sup>19,20</sup> prior to adopting these strategies, hospital and ED leadership should carefully consider strategies' applicability, transferability, and sustainability in their ED.

Our infection prevention findings have important implications for hospital and ED leadership, as well as ED bedside staff. Efforts are needed to improve infection prevention practices at the bedside and such efforts should take into account the unique barriers to infection

prevention practices in this setting (e.g., crowding and the use of hallways as care areas). In the process of designing and renovating EDs, hospital and ED leadership should consult with structural engineers to ensure that the physical layout of the ED facilitates proper infection prevention care. The current Ebola epidemic, declared a global emergency by the World Health Organization,<sup>134</sup> underscores the need for properly structured care delivery areas to help prevent the spread of infection transmission. Such well-designed patient care areas are especially needed in the ED, as the ED is a primary source of care during public health crises and disasters.<sup>6</sup> Furthermore, hospital staff embarking on infection prevention initiatives should be aware of the complexity of infection prevention in the ED, and develop multifaceted and targeted strategies to address the unique barriers to infection prevention in this care setting.

### **Policy Recommendations**

In a 2006 Institute of Medicine Report on the Hospital-Based Emergency Care, a series of recommendations were proposed to address crowding including Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services payment incentives.<sup>53</sup> While the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services began "pay for reporting" incentives for certain ED-crowding measures,<sup>21,135</sup> a recent study suggests that these incentives be changed to "pay for performance," where EDs with poor-performing ED crowding metrics would receive financial penalties.<sup>21</sup> Given the severity of crowding, its potential to worsen with healthcare reform,<sup>52</sup> and the underutilization of strategies to minimize crowding among hospitals,<sup>21</sup> attaching ED crowding performances to payment may be a viable strategy to address crowding.

Many states are required to report healthcare-associated infections to The National Healthcare Safety Network surveillance system of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid

Services.<sup>136</sup> These infections are separately reported by the hospital unit in which they occurred,<sup>136,137</sup> yet, data are not reported separately for the ED. The lack of outcomes attributable to the ED overlooks the role and importance of this setting in the transmission of healthcare-associated infections and precludes the ability to make comparisons or draw meaningful conclusions from the data. Valid and reliable surveillance definitions are necessary to determine infectious outcomes attributable to the ED setting.

# **Future Research**

Further research is needed to address several existing knowledge gaps. First, multisite, high-quality studies are needed to further evaluate the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes, inclusive of healthcare-associated infection rates. Second, while researchers have recently evaluated the cost implications of ED crowding,<sup>131</sup> further studies are needed to reliably determine the impact of crowding on costs of care. Third, further research is needed to determine the comparative effectiveness of interventions aimed to reduce ED crowding.<sup>133</sup> Fourth, studies are needed to determine the impact of the implementation of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act on ED crowding. Lastly, studies may evaluate whether the public availability of ED crowding measures is associated with changes in ED crowding levels.

Findings from this dissertation can serve as a building block for further infection prevention studies in the ED. First, additional studies are needed to further understand the state of infection prevention in the ED. Investigators should assess the adoption of infection prevention policies in EDs as well as policy compliance; such a study is already underway.<sup>138</sup> Second, studies are needed to determine local and national estimates of healthcare-associated infections attributable to the ED to further signal the need for improved infection prevention

practices in this setting and to serve as baseline data from which interventions at the national level may fellow. Lastly, studies are needed to develop, implement, and evaluate infection prevention strategies in the ED. Despite the need for improved infection prevention practices in the ED setting, national efforts to reduce healthcare-associated infections have largely focused on the intensive care unit and inpatient settings.<sup>130,139</sup>

Patient experience is an important aspect of care quality and its significance is underscored by the Hospital Value-Based Purchasing Program of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.<sup>35</sup> While this dissertation did not take into account patient experiences of care quality in the ED, future research should explore how patients define ED care quality and how patients desire to be engaged in their care.

#### Strengths

This dissertation has many strengths. When conducting a systematic review of the relationship between ED crowding and patient outcomes, we used strict study inclusion and exclusion criteria and rigorous methods to facilitate the replication of study findings. Furthermore, we used a standardized scale to appraise the quality of studies and to report our findings.<sup>66,68</sup> In conducting a literature review of infection prevention practices in the ED, we advanced our understanding of the state of infection prevention in the ED by reviewing common infection prevention practices and using several methods to identify relevant articles.

In conducting our observational study to evaluate the relationship between crowding and hand hygiene compliance, we used standardized and validated tools to measure hand hygiene compliance and ED crowding. Hand hygiene observers were trained in the World Health Organization's "My 5 Moments for Hand Hygiene"<sup>40</sup> and maintained high levels of interrater

reliability testing throughout the course of the study, indicating consistent data collection procedures.

In our qualitative study of EDs with high-performing CAUTI prevention programs, we enrolled EDs with a range of characteristics and interviewed various ED and hospital personnel, which facilitates a broad knowledge of ED CAUTI prevention efforts. Lastly, we maintained strong methodological rigor throughout the course of the study, including a systematic process of coding by three investigators trained in qualitative methods.

# Limitations

This dissertation has several limitations. Our systematic review of ED crowding and patient outcomes may have missed relevant articles as abstracts were primarily reviewed by one reviewer and we: only included English articles and those published during a ten-year time period; used a narrow set of search terms; searched for studies using one search engine; and did not review articles that did not explicitly define their measure of exposure as ED crowding or a proxy of crowding. Our review is also subject to publication bias (i.e., studies with significant findings are more likely to be published than those with non-significant findings) as articles included in our review had significant findings and we did not search the grey literature. We also may have missed relevant articles in our literature review of infection prevention practices as we primarily searched one database and only reviewed published articles with abstracts and in English. Further, while we reviewed several infection prevention practices, we did not include additional infection prevention practices of importance (e.g., respiratory hygiene, contact isolation practices, etc.).

Our observational study of ED crowding and hand hygiene compliance is limited as residual confounders may have impacted study results. Also, we measured hand hygiene compliance through direct observation, which may have influenced staff behavior.<sup>40</sup> Lastly, as a single-site study, our results lack generalizability.

Findings from our qualitative study of EDs with high-performing CAUTI programs also lack generalizability. While we enrolled EDs with a range of characteristics, findings may not be transferable to other sites. Also, we defined high-performing programs as those using medical appropriateness for urinary catheter placement and tracking a decrease in ED-placed urinary catheters. We did not determine if CAUTI programs resulted in decreases in CAUTI rates, yet the avoidance of urinary catheters is a recommended strategy to reduce CAUTI.

In conclusion, this dissertation further demonstrates the need to address ED crowding and establishes the need for improved infection prevention practices in the ED. Crowding is a major patient safety concern, associated with poor care processes and poor patient outcomes. Infection prevention in the ED is an understudied area of research, and improvement efforts should consider and address the unique barriers to infection prevention in the ED care setting.
#### References

- Schuur JD, Venkatesh AK. The growing role of emergency departments in hospital admissions. N Engl J Med 2012;367:391-3.
- Tang N, Stein J, Hsia RY, Maselli JH, Gonzales R. Trends and characteristics of US emergency department visits, 1997-2007. JAMA 2010;304:664-70.
- National Center for Health Statistics. Health, United States, 2012: With special feature on emergency care. Hyattsville MD; 2013.
- EMTALA Fact Sheet. 2012. (Accessed at http://newsroom.acep.org/index.php?s=20301&item=29930.)
- American College of Emergency Physicians. The Uninsured: Access to Medical Care Fact Sheet.
- Clancy CM. Emergency departments in crisis: implications for disaster preparedness. Am J Med Qual 2007;22:123-6.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. National Strategy for Quality Improvement in Health Care March 2011.
- Carter EJ, Pouch SM, Larson EL. The relationship between emergency department crowding and patient outcomes: a systematic review. Journal of Nursing Scholarship 2014;46:106-15.
- Kulstad EB, Sikka R, Sweis RT, Kelley KM, Rzechula KH. ED overcrowding is associated with an increased frequency of medication errors. Am J Emerg Med 2010;28:304-9.

- Fee C, Weber EJ, Maak CA, Bacchetti P. Effect of emergency department crowding on time to antibiotics in patients admitted with community-acquired pneumonia. Ann Emerg Med 2007;50:501-9.
- 11. Weiss SJ, Ernst AA, Derlet R, King R, Bair A, Nick TG. Relationship between the National ED Overcrowding Scale and the number of patients who leave without being seen in an academic ED. Am J Emerg Med 2005;23:288-94.
- McNaughton C, Self WH, Jones ID, et al. ED crowding and the use of nontraditional beds. Am J Emerg Med 2012.
- Derlet R, Richards J, Kravitz R. Frequent overcrowding in U.S. emergency departments. Acad Emerg Med 2001;8:151-5.
- Magid DJ, Sullivan AF, Cleary PD, et al. The safety of emergency care systems: Results of a survey of clinicians in 65 US emergency departments. Ann Emerg Med 2009;53:715-23
- Andrulis DP, Kellermann A, Hintz EA, Hackman BB, Weslowski VB. Emergency departments and crowding in United States teaching hospitals. Ann Emerg Med 1991;20:980-6.
- ACEP Crowding Resources Task Force. Responding to emergency department crowding: a guidebook for chapters. Dallas, TX: American College of Emergency Physicians; 2002.
- 17. Emergency Medicine Practice Subcommittee on Crowding. Emergency department crowding information paper; March 2004.
- Asplin BR, Magid DJ, Rhodes KV, Solberg LI, Lurie N, Camargo CA, Jr. A conceptual model of emergency department crowding. Ann Emerg Med 2003;42:173-80.

- Hoot NR, Aronsky D. Systematic review of emergency department crowding: causes, effects, and solutions. Ann Emerg Med 2008;52:126-36.
- American College of Emergency Physicians Task Force Report on Boarding. Emergency Department Crowding: High-Impact Solutions: American College of Emergency Physicians; 2008.
- Rabin E, Kocher K, McClelland M, et al. Solutions to emergency department 'boarding' and crowding are underused and may need to be legislated. Health Aff (Millwood) 2012;31:1757-66.
- 22. Schuur JD, Hsia RY, Burstin H, Schull MJ, Pines JM. Quality measurement in the emergency department: past and future. Health Aff (Millwood) 2013;32:2129-38.
- Hwang U, McCarthy ML, Aronsky D, et al. Measures of crowding in the emergency department: a systematic review. Acad Emerg Med 2011;18:527-38.
- 24. Section 3. Measuring Emergency Department Performance. 2011. (Accessed July 1, 2014, 2014, at http://www.ahrq.gov/research/findings/final-reports/ptflow/section3.html.)
- About Hospital Care. (Accessed May 31, 2014, at
   http://www.medicare.gov/hospitalcompare/About/Timely-Effective-Care.html.)
- 26. Umscheid C, Mitchell MD, Doshi J, Agarwal R, Williams K, Brennan P. Estimating the proportion of healthcare-associated infections that are reasonably preventable and the related mortality and costs. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2011;32:101-14.
- 27. Scott RD. The direct medical costs of healthcare-associated infections in U.S. hospitals and the benefits of prevention: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2009.
- Stone PW, Glied SA, McNair PD, et al. CMS changes in reimbursement for HAIs: setting a research agenda. Med Care 2010;48:433-9.

- National Action Plan to Prevent Health Care-Associated Infections: Road Map to Elimination 2013. (Accessed May 27, 2014, at http://www.health.gov/hai/pdfs/hai-actionplan-executive-summary.pdf.)
- 30. 2014 National Patient Safety Goals. 2014. (Accessed May 9, 2014, at http://www.jointcommission.org/standards\_information/npsgs.aspx.)
- Allegranzi B, Pittet D. Role of hand hygiene in healthcare-associated infection prevention. J Hosp Infect 2009;73:305-15.
- Glickman SW, Krubert C, Koppenhaver J, Glickman LT, Schulman KA, Cairns CB. Increased rate of central venous catheterization procedures in community EDs. Am J Emerg Med 2010;28:208-12.
- 33. Pitts SR, Pines JM, Handrigan MT, Kellermann AL. National trends in emergency department occupancy, 2001 to 2008: effect of inpatient admissions versus emergency department practice intensity. Ann Emerg Med 2012.
- 34. Goodliffe L, Ragan K, Larocque M, et al. Rate of healthcare worker-patient interaction and hand hygiene opportunities in an acute care setting. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2014;35:225-30.
- 35. Fact sheets: CMS final rule to improve quality of care during hospital inpatient stays.
   2013. (Accessed at http://www.cms.gov/newsroom/mediareleasedatabase/fact-sheets/2013-fact-sheets-items/2013-08-02-3.html.)
- Department of Health and Human Services. Federal Register. In: Center for Medicare & Medicaid Services, ed.; 2013:50495–1040.

- 37. Weber D, Kang J, Brown V, Sickbert-Bennett E, Rutala W. Preventing catheterassociated urinary tract infections: hospital location of catheter insertion. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2012;33:1057-8.
- Gould CV, Umscheid CA, Agarwal RK, Kuntz G, Pegues DA, Healthcare Infection Control Practices Advisory Committee. Guideline for prevention of catheter-associated urinary tract infections 2009. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2010;31:319-26.
- Schuur JD, Chambers JG, Hou PC. Urinary catheter use and appropriateness in U.S. emergency departments, 1995–2010. Acad Emerg Med 2014;21:292-300.
- 40. World Health Organization. WHO guidelines of hand hygiene in health care. Geneva,Switzerland: World health Organization; 2009.
- 41. Larson EL, Quiros D, Lin SX. Dissemination of the CDC's hand hygiene guideline and impact on infection rates. Am J Infect Control 2007;35:666-75.
- 42. Centers for Disease Control. Guidelines for the prevention and control of nosocomial inefctions. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control; 1981.
- 43. Larson EL. APIC guideline for handwashing and hand antisepsis in health care settings.Am J Infect Control 1995;23:251-69.
- Boyce JM, Pittet D, Healthcare Infection Control Practices Advisory Committee, et al.
   Guideline for hand hygiene in health-care settings: recommendations of the Healthcare
   Infection Control Practices Advisory Committee and the HICPAC/SHEA/APIC/IDSA
   Hand Hygiene Task Force. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2002;23:S3-40.
- 45. Venkatesh AK, Pallin DJ, Kayden S, Schuur JD. Predictors of hand hygiene in the emergency department. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2011;32:1120-3.

- 46. Bernstein SL, Aronsky D, Duseja R, et al. The effect of emergency department crowding on clinically oriented outcomes. Acad Emerg Med 2009;16:1-10.
- 47. Johnson KD, Winkelman C. The effect of emergency department crowding on patient outcomes: a literature review. Adv Emerg Nurs J 2011;33:39-54.
- 48. Carter EJ, Pouch SM, Larson EL. Common infection prevention practices in the emergency department: a literature review. Am J Infect Control 2014;42:957-62.
- 49. Donabedian A. Evaluating the quality of medical care. Milbank Q 1966;83:691-729.
- 50. Uchida M, Stone PW, Conway LJ, Pogorzelska M, Larson EL, Raveis VH. Exploring infection prevention: policy implications from a qualitative study. Policy Polit Nurs Pract 2011;12:82-9.
- 51. Uckay I, Ahmed QA, Sax H, Pittet D. Ventilator-associated pneumonia as a quality indicator for patient safety? Clin Infect Dis 2008;46:557-63.
- 52. Taubman SL, Allen HL, Wright BJ, Baicker K, Finkelstein AN. Medicaid increases emergency-department use: evidence from Oregon's Health Insurance Experiment. Science 2014;343:263-8.
- Institute of Medicine of the National Academies. Hospital-Based Emergency Care: At the Breaking Point: The National Academies Press; 2007.
- 54. Moskop JC, Sklar DP, Geiderman JM, Schears RM, Bookman KJ. Emergency department crowding, part 1--concept, causes, and moral consequences. Ann Emerg Med 2009;53:605-11.
- 55. Pines JM, Hilton JA, Weber EJ, et al. International perspectives on emergency department crowding. Acad Emerg Med 2011;18:1358-70.

- 56. Handel DA, Ginde AA, Raja AS, et al. Implementation of crowding solutions from the American College of Emergency Physicians Task Force Report on Boarding. Int J Emerg Med 2010;3:279-86.
- 57. McClelland MS, Lazar D, Sears V, Wilson M, Siegel B, Pines JM. The past, present, and future of urgent matters: lessons learned from a decade of emergency department flow improvement. Acad Emerg Med 2011;18:1392-9.
- 58. FastStats. 2009. (Accessed November 7, 2012, at http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/ahcd/nhamcs\_emergency/2009\_ed\_web\_tables.pdf.)
- McCaig LF, Burt CW. National Hospital Ambulatory Medical Care Survey: 1999 emergency department summary. Adv Data 2001:1-34.
- 60. Gilligan P, Winder S, Singh I, Gupta V, Kelly PO, Hegarty D. The boarders in the emergency department (BED) study. Emerg Med J 2008;25:265-9.
- 61. Cha WC, Shin SD, Cho JS, Song KJ, Singer AJ, Kwak YH. The association between crowding and mortality in admitted pediatric patients from mixed adult-pediatric emergency departments in Korea. Pediatr Emerg Care 2011;27:1136-41.
- 62. Richardson DB. Increase in patient mortality at 10 days associated with emergency department overcrowding. Med J Aust 2006;184:213-6.
- 63. Guttmann A, Schull MJ, Vermeulen MJ, Stukel TA. Association between waiting times and short term mortality and hospital admission after departure from emergency department: population based cohort study from Ontario, Canada. BMJ 2011;342:d2983.
- 64. Kennebeck SS, Timm NL, Kurowski EM, Byczkowski TL, Reeves SD. The association of emergency department crowding and time to antibiotics in febrile neonates. Acad Emerg Med 2011;18:1380-5.

- 65. Pines JM, Localio AR, Hollander JE, et al. The impact of emergency department crowding measures on time to antibiotics for patients with community-acquired pneumonia. Ann Emerg Med 2007;50:510-6.
- 66. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, Group P. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. Int J Surg 2010;8:336-41.
- 67. Uchida M, Pogorzelska-Maziarz M, Smith PW, Larson E. Infection prevention in longterm care: a systematic review of randomized and nonrandomized trials. J Am Geriatr Soc 2013;61:602-14.
- West S, King V, Carey TS, et al. Systems to rate the strength of scientific evidence.
   Evidence report/technology assessment (Summary) 2002:1-11.
- Pines JM, Garson C, Baxt WG, Rhodes KV, Shofer FS, Hollander JE. ED crowding is associated with variable perceptions of care compromise. Acad Emerg Med 2007;14:1176-81.
- Pines JM, Iyer S, Disbot M, Hollander JE, Shofer FS, Datner EM. The effect of emergency department crowding on patient satisfaction for admitted patients. Acad Emerg Med 2008;15:825-31.
- 71. Pines J, Pollack C, Jr., Diercks D, Chang A, Shofer F, Hollander J. The association between emergency department crowding and adverse cardiovascular outcomes in patients with chest pain. Acad Emerg Med 2009;16:617-25.
- 72. Polevoi SK, Quinn JV, Kramer NR. Factors associated with patients who leave without being seen. Acad Emerg Med 2005;12:232-6.
- 73. Vieth TL, Rhodes KV. The effect of crowding on access and quality in an academic ED. Am J Emerg Med 2006;24:787-94.

- 74. Asaro PV, Lewis LM, Boxerman SB. Emergency department overcrowding: analysis of the factors of renege rate. Acad Emerg Med 2007;14:157-62.
- 75. Kulstad EB, Hart KM, Waghchoure S. Occupancy rates and emergency department work index scores correlate with leaving without being seen. The western journal of emergency medicine 2010;11:324-8.
- 76. 2011 National ED Statistics. 2011. (Accessed at http://www.emnetusa.org/nedi/USA.htm.)
- 77. Zibulewsky J. The Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act (EMTALA): what it is and what it means for physicians. Proceedings (Baylor University Medical Center) 2001;14:339-46.
- 78. James BC, Savitz LA. How Intermountain trimmed health care costs through robust quality improvement efforts. Health Aff (Millwood) 2011;30:1185-91.
- 79. Smulowitz PB, Lipton R, Wharam JF, et al. Emergency department utilization after the implementation of Massachusetts health reform. Ann Emerg Med 2011;58:225-34 e1.
- Emergency Nurses Association Position Statement: Crowding in the Emergency Department. J Emerg Nurs 2006;32:42-7.
- 81. Klevens RM, Edwards JR, Richards CL, Jr., et al. Estimating health care-associated infections and deaths in U.S. hospitals, 2002. Public Health Rep 2007;122:160-6.
- Hardy KJ, Oppenheim BA, Gossain S, Gao F, Hawkey PM. A study of the relationship between environmental contamination with methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) and patients' acquisition of MRSA. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2006;27:127-32.

- Lemaster CH, Agrawal AT, Hou P, Schuur JD. Systematic review of emergency department central venous and arterial catheter infection. Int J Emerg Med 2010;3:409-23.
- 84. Moskop JC, Marco CA, Larkin GL, Geiderman JM, Derse AR. From Hippocrates to HIPAA: privacy and confidentiality in emergency medicine--Part II: Challenges in the emergency department. Ann Emerg Med 2005;45:60-7.
- 85. Harbarth S, Sudre P, Dharan S, Cadenas M, Pittet D. Outbreak of Enterobacter cloacae related to understaffing, overcrowding, and poor hygiene practices. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 1999;20:598-603.
- 86. World Alliance for Patient Safety. 2014. (Accessed September 28, 2014, at http://www.who.int/patientsafety/worldalliance/en/.)
- 87. Al-Wazzan B, Salmeen Y, Al-Amiri E, Abul A, Bouhaimed M, Al-Taiar A. Hand hygiene practices among nursing staff in public secondary care hospitals in Kuwait: selfreport and direct observation. Med Princ Pract 2011;20:326-31.
- Fox MK, Langner SB, Wells RW. How good are hand washing practices? Am J Nurs 1974;74:1676-8.
- Sax H, Allegranzi B, Chraiti MN, Boyce J, Larson EL, Pittet D. The World Health Organization hand hygiene observation method. Am J Infect Control 2009;37:827-34.
- 90. Al-Damouk M, Pudney E, Bleetman A. Hand hygiene and aseptic technique in the emergency department. J Hosp Infect 2004;56:137-41.
- 91. Haas JP, Larson EL. Impact of wearable alcohol gel dispensers on hand hygiene in an emergency department. Acad Emerg Med 2008;15:393-6.

- 92. Saint S, Bartoloni A, Virgili G, et al. Marked variability in adherence to hand hygiene: a
  5-unit observational study in Tuscany. Am J Infect Control 2009;37:306-10.
- 93. di Martino P, Ban KM, Bartoloni A, Fowler KE, Saint S, Mannelli F. Assessing the sustainability of hand hygiene adherence prior to patient contact in the emergency department: a 1-year postintervention evaluation. Am J Infect Control 2011;39:14-8.
- 94. Saint S, Conti A, Bartoloni A, et al. Improving healthcare worker hand hygiene adherence before patient contact: a before-and-after five-unit multimodal intervention in Tuscany. Qual Saf Health Care 2009;18:429-33.
- 95. Bukhari SZ, Hussain WM, Banjar A, Almaimani WH, Karima TM, Fatani MI. Hand hygiene compliance rate among healthcare professionals. Saudi Med J 2011;32:515-9.
- 96. Fakih MG, Shemes SP, Pena ME, et al. Urinary catheters in the emergency department: very elderly women are at high risk for unnecessary utilization. Am J Infect Control 2010;38:683-8.
- 97. Gokula RM, Smith MA, Hickner J. Emergency room staff education and use of a urinary catheter indication sheet improves appropriate use of foley catheters. Am J Infect Control 2007;35:589-93.
- 98. Fakih MG, Pena ME, Shemes S, et al. Effect of establishing guidelines on appropriate urinary catheter placement. Acad Emerg Med 2010;17:337-40.
- 99. Dyc NG, Pena ME, Shemes SP, Rey JE, Szpunar SM, Fakih MG. The effect of resident peer-to-peer education on compliance with urinary catheter placement indications in the emergency department. Postgrad Med J 2011;87:814-8.

- Xiao Y, Seagull FJ, Bochicchio GV, et al. Video-based training increases steriletechnique compliance during central venous catheter insertion. Crit Care Med 2007;35:1302-6.
- Guzzo JL, Seagull FJ, Bochicchio GV, et al. Mentors decrease compliance with best sterile practices during central venous catheter placement in the trauma resuscitation unit. Surg Infect (Larchmt) 2006;7:15-20.
- 102. Nagashima G, Kikuchi T, Tsuyuzaki H, et al. To reduce catheter-related bloodstream infections: is the subclavian route better than the jugular route for central venous catheterization? J Infect Chemother 2006;12:363-5.
- 103. LeMaster CH, Schuur JD, Pandya D, et al. Infection and natural history of emergency department-placed central venous catheters. Ann Emerg Med 2010;56:492-7.
- 104. Diaz K, Kelly SG, Smith B, Malani PN, Younger JG. A prospective study of central venous catheters placed in a tertiary care Emergency Department: indications for use, infectious complications, and natural history. Am J Infect Control 2012;40:65-7.
- 105. Trick WE, Miranda J, Evans AT, Charles-Damte M, Reilly BM, Clarke P. Prospective cohort study of central venous catheters among internal medicine ward patients. Am J Infect Control 2006;34:636-41.
- 106. Gowardman JR, Robertson IK, Parkes S, Rickard CM. Influence of insertion site on central venous catheter colonization and bloodstream infection rates. Intensive Care Med 2008;34:1038-45.
- 107. Otter JA, Passaretti CL, French GL, Ross T, Carroll KC, Perl TM. Low frequency of environmental contamination with methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus in an inner

111

city emergency department and a human immunodeficiency virus outpatient clinic. Am J Infect Control 2011;39:151-3.

- 108. Gray J, Mc Nicholl B, Webb H, Hogg G. Mice in the emergency department: vector for infection or technological aid? Eur J Emerg Med 2007;14:160-2.
- 109. Frazee BW, Fahimi J, Lambert L, Nagdev A. Emergency department ultrasonographic probe contamination and experimental model of probe disinfection. Ann Emerg Med 2011;58:56-63.
- Tang PH, Worster A, Srigley JA, Main CL. Examination of staphylococcal stethoscope contamination in the emergency department (pilot) study (EXSSCITED pilot study).
   CJEM 2011;13:239-44.
- 111. Boyce JM. Measuring healthcare worker hand hygiene activity: current practices and emerging technologies. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2011;32:1016-28.
- 112. Conway LJ, Larson EL. Guidelines to prevent catheter-associated urinary tract infection:1980 to 2010. Heart Lung 2012;41:271-83.
- 113. Conway LJ, Pogorzelska M, Larson EL, Stone PW. Adoption of policies to prevent catheter-associated urinary tract infections in United States intensive care units. Am J Infect Control 2012;40:705-10.
- 114. Andreessen L, Wilde MH, Herendeen P. Preventing catheter-associated urinary tract infections in acute care: the bundle approach. J Nurs Care Qua2012;27:209-17.
- 115. Meddings J, Rogers MA, Macy M, Saint S. Systematic review and meta-analysis: reminder systems to reduce catheter-associated urinary tract infections and urinary catheter use in hospitalized patients. Clin Infect Dis 2010;51:550-60.

- Rothfeld AF, Stickley A. A program to limit urinary catheter use at an acute care hospital. Am J Infect Control 2010;38:568-71.
- 117. Tools for training and education. 2012. (Accessed at http://www.who.int/gpsc/5may/tools/training\_education/en/.)
- 118. Weiss SJ, Derlet R, Arndahl J, et al. Estimating the degree of emergency department overcrowding in academic medical centers: results of the National ED Overcrowding Study (NEDOCS). Acad Emerg Med 2004;11:38-50.
- 119. NEDOCS Calculator. (Accessed May 18, 2014, at http://hsc.unm.edu/emermed/nedocs\_fin.shtml.)
- Mickey RM, Greenland S. The impact of confounder selection criteria on effect estimation. Am J Epidemiol 1989;129:125-37.
- 121. Java Applets for Power and Sample Size [Computer software]. 2006-9. (Accessed October 5, 2012, at http://www.stat.uiowa.edu/~rlenth/Power.)
- 122. Healthcare-associated Infections (HAI) Progress Report. 2014. (Accessed May 27, 2014, at http://www.cdc.gov/hai/progress-report/index.html.)
- 123. Meddings J, Rogers MA, Krein SL, Fakih MG, Olmsted RN, Saint S. Reducing unnecessary urinary catheter use and other strategies to prevent catheter-associated urinary tract infection: an integrative review. BMJ Qual Saf 2014;23:277-89.
- 124. Tong A, Sainsbury P, Craig J. Consolidated criteria for reporting qualitative research (COREQ): a 32-item checklist for interviews and focus groups. Int J Qual Health Care 2007;19:349-57.
- 125. Creswell JW. Qualitative Inquiry & Research Design. Third ed. Los Angeles: SAGE Publications; 2013.

- Hsieh HF, Shannon SE. Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. Qual Health Res 2005;15:1277-88.
- 127. Graneheim UH, Lundman B. Qualitative content analysis in nursing research: concepts, procedures and measures to achieve trustworthiness. Nurse Educ Today 2004;24:105-12.
- 128. LeMaster CH, Hoffart N, Chafe T, Benzer T, Schuur JD. Implementing the central venous catheter infection prevention bundle in the emergency department: experiences among early adopters. Ann Emerg Med 2014;63:340-50
- 129. Jamtvedt G, Young JM, Kristoffersen DT, O'Brien MA, Oxman AD. Audit and feedback: effects on professional practice and health care outcomes. The Cochrane database of systematic reviews 2006:CD000259.
- 130. Pronovost P, Needham D, Berenholtz S, et al. An intervention to decrease catheterrelated bloodstream infections in the ICU. N Engl J Med 2006;355:2725-32.
- Sun BC, Hsia RY, Weiss RE, et al. Effect of emergency department crowding on outcomes of admitted patients. Ann Emerg Med 2013;61:605-11
- 132. Borg MA, Suda D, Scicluna E. Time-series analysis of the impact of bed occupancy rates on the incidence of methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus infection in overcrowded general wards. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2008;29:496-502.
- 133. Pines JM, Pilgrim RL, Schneider SM, Siegel B, Viccellio P. Practical Implications of Implementing Emergency Department Crowding Interventions: Summary of a Moderated Panel. Acad Emerg Med 2011;18:1278-82.
- 134. WHO: Ebola outbreak in West Africa an international health emergency. 2014. (Accessed at http://www.cnn.com/2014/08/08/health/ebola-outbreak/.)

- 135. Welch SJ, Asplin BR, Stone-Griffith S, et al. Emergency department operational metrics, measures and definitions: results of the Second Performance Measures and Benchmarking Summit. Ann Emerg Med 2011;58:33-40.
- Malpiedi PJ, Peterson KD, Soe MM, et al. National and State Healthcare-Associated Infection Standardized Infection Ratio Report; February 11, 2013.
- Dudeck MA, Weiner LM, Allen-Bridson K, et al. National Healthcare Safety Network (NHSN) report, data summary for 2012, Device-associated module. Am J Infect Control 2013;41:1148-66.
- 138. ED Infection Prevention Practices Survey. 2012. (Accessed July 14, 2014, at http://edip.bwh.harvard.edu/projects/ed-infection-prevention-practices-survey/.)
- 139. Furuya EY, Dick A, Perencevich EN, Pogorzelska M, Goldmann D, Stone PW. Central line bundle implementation in US intensive care units and impact on bloodstream infections. PLoS One 2011;6:e15452.

## List of Appendices

### <u>Appendix A – Chapter Three</u>

Search Terms and Strategies Used

### <u> Appendix B – Chapter Four</u>

Hand Hygiene Data Collection Form

#### Appendix A Search Terms and Strategies Used

### Search: Asepsis & Central Venous Catheters in Emergency Department (57 articles; limited to English language and humans =50 articles)

("catheterization, central venous"[MeSH Terms] OR "catheterization"[MeSH Terms] OR "catheters"[MeSH Terms] OR "central line"[All Fields] OR "central lines"[All Fields]) AND ("asepsis"[MeSH Terms] OR "asepsis"[All Fields] OR "guideline adherence"[MeSH Terms] OR "catheter-related infections"[MeSH Terms]) AND ("emergency service, hospital"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergency medical services"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergencies"[MeSH Terms] OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND department[All Fields]) OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND room[All Fields]) OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND ward[All Fields]) OR "emergency nursing"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergency medicine"[MeSH Terms]) AND ("2002/06/01"[PDAT] : "2012/06/01"[PDAT])

## Search: Urinary Catheter Guidelines in Emergency Department (55 articles; limited to English language and humans =48 articles)

("urinary catheterization"[MeSH Terms] OR "intermittent urethral catheterization"[MeSH Terms] OR "foley catheter"[All Fields] OR "catheterization"[MeSH Terms]) AND ("asepsis"[MeSH Terms] OR "asepsis"[All Fields] OR "guideline adherence"[MeSH Terms] OR "catheter-related infections"[MeSH Terms]) AND ("emergency service, hospital"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergency medical services"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergencies"[MeSH Terms] OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND department[All Fields]) OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND room[All Fields]) OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND ward[All Fields]) OR "emergency nursing"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergency medicine"[MeSH Terms]) AND ("2002/06/01"[PDAT] : "2012/06/01"[PDAT])

## Search: Hand Hygiene in Emergency Department (768 articles; limited to English language and humans = 676 articles)

("handwashing"[MeSH Terms] OR "universal precautions"[MeSH Terms] OR ("standard"[All Fields] AND precautions[All Fields]) OR ("hand"[MeSH Terms] AND "hygiene"[MeSH Terms]) OR "infection control"[MeSH Terms] OR "cross infection"[MeSH Terms]) AND ("emergency service, hospital"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergency medical services"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergencies"[MeSH Terms] OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND department[All Fields]) OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND room[All Fields]) OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND ward[All Fields]) OR "emergency nursing"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergency medicine"[MeSH Terms]) AND ("2002/06/01"[PDAT] : "2012/06/01"[PDAT])

# Search: Equipment Contamination in Emergency Department (82 articles; limited to English and humans = 71; not included in above search =27)

("equipment contamination"[MeSH Terms] OR "equipment contamination"[All Fields] OR "equipment hygiene"[All Fields]) AND ("emergency service, hospital"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergency medical services"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergencies"[MeSH Terms] OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND department[All Fields]) OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND room[All Fields]) OR ("emergency"[All Fields] AND ward[All Fields]) OR "emergency nursing"[MeSH Terms] OR "emergency medicine"[MeSH Terms]) AND ("2002/06/01"[PDAT] : "2012/06/01"[PDAT])

ents								
Comm								security
HH Act	HR HW None oloves Not seen	HR HW None Not seen	HR HW None Oloves Not seen	HR HW None Not seen	HR HW None Not seen	HR HW None Not seen	HR HW None Offoves Not seen	(0) transport,
Indication	bf pt contact     bf asept     aft bld/fld     aft pt contact     aft pt surr	bf pt contact bf asept aft bld/fld aft pt contact aft pt contact aft pt contact aft pt surr	bf pt contact bf asept aft bld/fld aft pt contact aft pt contact aft pt surr	bf pt contact bf asept aft bld/fld aft pt contact aft pt contact aft pt surr	<ul> <li>bf pt contact</li> <li>bf asept</li> <li>aft bld/fld</li> <li>aft pt contact</li> </ul>	bf pt contact bf asept aft bld/fld aft pt contact aft pt contact aft pt surr	☐ bf pt contact ☐ bf asept ☐ aft bld/fld ☐ aft pt contact ☐ aft pt surr	lway ursing assistant
Person								reas; (H) hal dent; (NA) r
Location								
Opp #	8	ō	10	5	12	5	14	nent area t, intern, r
Comments								mi-private treatn nding, resident
HH Act	HR HW None of Note Not seen	HR HW None Note Not seen	HR HW None of Note Not seen	HR HW None Not Seen	HR HW None Note Not seen	HR HW None Note Not seen	HR HW None Oloves Not seen	d doors; (S) sei udent; (D) atter
Indication	bit pt contact bit asept aft bld/fid aft pt contact aft pt surr	bf pt contact bf asept aft bld/fid aft pt contact aft pt surr	by the contact by assept aft bld/fid aft pt contact aft pt surr	bf pt contact bf asept aft bld/fid aft pt contact aft pt surr	bf pt contact bf assept aft bld/fid aft pt contact aft pt surr	by the contract by a sept aft bld/fid aft bld/fid aft pt contract aft pt surr	☐ bf pt contact ☐ bf asept ☐ aft bld/fld ☐ aft pt contact ☐ aft pt surr	tment area -close nurse, nursing stu
Person								P) private trea RN) registered
Location								20
Opp #	ł	2	e.	4	2	9	1	ION: N:

PERSON: INDICATION: HH ACT: LOCATI

**Observer Initials** 

Date and time of observation period:

Appendix B Hand Hygiene Data Collection Form